



# **SECURITY SPILLOVER**

Regional Implications of Evolving Deterrence on the Korean Peninsula

Toby Dalton, Narushige Michishita, and Tong Zhao



## **SECURITY SPILLOVER**

Regional Implications of Evolving Deterrence on the Korean Peninsula

Toby Dalton, Narushige Michishita, and Tong Zhao

© 2018 Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. All rights reserved.

Carnegie does not take institutional positions on public policy issues; the views represented herein are the authors' own and do not necessarily reflect the views of Carnegie, its staff, or its trustees.

No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Carnegie Endowment. Please direct inquiries to:

Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Publications Department 1779 Massachusetts Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20036 P: +1 202 483 7600 F: +1 202 483 1840 CarnegieEndowment.org

This publication can be downloaded at no cost at CarnegieEndowment.org/pubs.

The opinions, findings, views, conclusions or recommendations contained herein are those of the authors and should not be interpreted as necessarily representing the official policies or endorsements, either expressed or implied, of the U.S. Air Force Academy or the U.S. Government.

This material is based on research sponsored by the U.S. Air Force Academy and Carnegie Endowment for International Peace under agreement number FA7000-17-1-0011. The U.S. Government is authorized to reproduce and distribute reprints for Governmental purposes notwithstanding any copyright notation thereon.

Distribution Statement A. Distribution unlimited.

## **Contents**

About the Authors	V
Summary	1
Introduction	3
North Korean Nuclear Capabilities	5
Forecasting North Korea's Nuclear Objectives	9
Deterrence Environment on the Korean Peninsula	13
Enhanced Deterrence Options	17
Implications for Japan	22
Implications for China	29
Policy Recommendations	36
Notes	39
Carnegie Endowment for International Peace	46

### **About the Authors**

**Toby Dalton** is a co-director of the Nuclear Policy Program at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Before joining Carnegie, he served in various high-level nuclear policy positions at the U.S. Department of Energy. An expert on nonproliferation and nuclear energy, his work addresses regional security challenges in South Asia and East Asia and the evolution of the global nuclear order.

Narushige Michishita is a global fellow at the Woodrow Wilson Center and a professor at the National Graduate Institute for Policy Studies in Tokyo. Previously, he served as a senior research fellow at the National Institute for Defense Studies, Ministry of Defense and assistant counsellor at the Cabinet Secretariat for Security and Crisis Management of the Government of Japan. A specialist in Japanese security and foreign policy, as well as security issues on the Korean Peninsula, his works include *North Korea's Military-Diplomatic Campaigns*, 1966-2008 (Routledge, 2009).

**Tong Zhao** is a fellow in the Nuclear Policy Program at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, based at the Carnegie–Tsinghua Center for Global Policy in Beijing. His research focuses on strategic security issues, including nuclear weapons policy, arms control, nonproliferation, missile defense, space security, and China's security and foreign policy.

\*\*\*

The authors are grateful to the U.S. Air Force Academy's Institute for National Security Studies and the U.S. Defense Threat Reduction Agency's Project on Advanced Systems and Concepts for Countering WMD for funding support for this project. They also wish to thank Carnegie junior fellows Thu-An Pham (2017–2018) and Jessica Margolis (2016–2017); Asan Institute DC fellows Cha Wooseop, Gho Seyoung, and Lee Sukhyun; and Carnegie–Tsinghua young ambassador Lynn Lee for their able research assistance and other help in preparing this paper. They also wish to thank Lori Merritt for her excellent editing. Three external reviewers provided helpful comments and suggestions. The views and opinions expressed in the paper, as well as any errors of fact or omission, remain the sole responsibility of the authors.

## **Summary**

Regardless of the prospects of denuclearizing North Korea, the United States and South Korea (ROK) are likely to continue strengthening capabilities to deter North Korean coercive behavior. Yet, as they do this, it will become increasingly important to assess the regional implications of their actions. Their efforts have already had, and will continue to have, broad spillover effects, potentially creating new tensions with China and complicating alliance relations with Japan. All of the prospective deterrence options could fuel misperception and lead to further instability in the region.

#### **The Current Situation**

- Long-range ballistic missiles now enable North Korea to target the United States' mainland with nuclear weapons, threatening the credibility of the U.S. commitment to South Korea's defense.
- Yet defense analysts in South Korea, the United States, Japan, and China have different perceptions of North Korea's objectives, contributing to uncertainty around the prioritization and effects of potential responses.
- To guard against potential nuclear coercion, Seoul and Washington could deploy new weapons to strike targets in North Korea, build new missile defense systems, and/or station more U.S. nuclear assets in or around South Korea, among other options.
- However, as recent events demonstrate, any option is likely to elicit a
  regional reaction. In response to Seoul's decision to permit the United
  States to deploy the Terminal High-Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system, China levied informal economic penalties against South Korea in
  2017 and warned against any future actions that threaten China's security.

#### **Weighing Options**

 Augmenting U.S. and South Korean offensive weapon systems could flexibly support both preemptive and retaliatory strikes, but ambiguity about the purpose of such weapons could exacerbate crisis instability.

- Strengthening U.S. extended nuclear deterrence, especially through stationing U.S. tactical nuclear weapons on the peninsula, would have broad, long-term effects in the region. And Beijing would most likely view it as part of a geostrategic strategy to contain China.
- Augmenting deterrence against North Korean tactical provocations is less likely to provoke regional reactions than other offensive or defensive options.
- Japan worries about U.S. disengagement from the region and favors enhancing U.S.-ROK-Japan cooperation, whereas China sees such trilateral engagement as a clear threat.
- Having failed to dissuade South Korea from approving the deployment of THAAD, China may exercise stronger retaliatory measures in response to future perceived geostrategic actions.
- Regional track 1.5 or track 2 dialogues could reduce or mitigate longstanding regional distrust by improving the understanding of threat perceptions and other security concerns, as well as helping to recognize when and how future crises might manifest.

### Introduction

In 2013, concerned by the growing threat of North Korea's ballistic missiles to U.S. military personnel and assets stationed in East Asia, U.S. officials approached their South Korean counterparts about stationing Terminal High-Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) missile defense batteries and associated radar systems on South Korean territory. After a protracted and contentious debate, in 2016, the South Korean government announced its decision to proceed with THAAD deployment despite loud "not in my backyard" opposition from residents in Seongju, the site selected for the new system. But the controversy did not end there. The decision reverberated throughout the region.

As South Korean officials weighed the decision to deploy THAAD, Chinese officials voiced concern that the THAAD radar would bolster the ability of U.S. missile defense systems to target Chinese missiles, which they argued constituted a threat to China's strategic security interests. Chinese concerns evolved into public threats as Seoul inched closer to a THAAD deployment decision. For example, in a meeting with South Korean corporate executives in December 2016, a Chinese foreign ministry official stated that "China would take measures that would come close to breaking off diplomatic ties." Following the South Korean decision to proceed with THAAD, China instituted a range of soft yet highly punitive economic sanctions against South Korea and several of its private companies. Chinese tourism to South Korea came to a halt following the institution of a de facto travel ban by Beijing.<sup>3</sup> Using intrusive regulatory tactics, such as targeted tax investigations and safety inspections, China forced the closure of nearly all of the South Korean-owned Lotte Mart stores in China, aiming to punish the conglomerate that had agreed to turn over land for the THAAD site. According to trade figures, exports of South Korean automobiles, cosmetics, and other commodities to China plummeted in 2017.5 A report by the Hyundai Research Institute estimated that China's economic retaliation for THAAD cost the Korean economy \$7.6 billion in 2017.6 In late 2017, following quiet diplomatic work by the South Korean and Chinese governments to patch relations, China began to back off these punitive measures in return for South Korean promises to limit certain future missile defense activities and to not enter into trilateral defense arrangements with the United States and Japan.<sup>7</sup>

4

The THAAD episode is likely a harbinger of regional security challenges to come in East Asia. Advances in North Korea's nuclear and missile capabilities, especially since 2015, have changed the character of deterrence on the Korean Peninsula. As the United States and its allies South Korea and Japan consider responses to the evolving threat from Pyongyang, they risk provoking reactions by China and Russia, thus deepening security dilemmas throughout the region.

Since the beginning of 2018, a diplomatic thaw and unprecedented summitry reduced military tensions and created new hope for a negotiated solution to the challenges presented by North Korea's pursuit of nuclear and missile capabilities. However, even if a denuclearization process is initiated, North Korea will continue to possess nuclear weapons for the immediate future. In

As the United States and its allies South Korea and Japan consider responses to the evolving threat from Pyongyang, they risk provoking reactions by China and Russia, thus deepening security dilemmas throughout the region.

the meantime, the United States, South Korea, and Japan will continue to maintain and perhaps strengthen measures to ensure the credibility of deterrence and to ward against provocations. If diplomacy breaks down, deterrence will again be the primary means of security management in the region.

North Korea's ability to target not just South Korea or even U.S. military bases in East Asia with nuclear weapons, but now also the U.S. mainland, raises a critical question for policymakers: could this capability embolden more aggressive North Korean behavior? Many South Korean, Japanese, and U.S. officials and experts believe it

might. Prudence suggests, therefore, that the allies weigh options to augment defensive and offensive military capabilities to deter future North Korean acts of aggression or coercion. Among other imperatives, Seoul, Washington, and Tokyo need to (1) manage escalation risks arising from low-level provocations; (2) avoid scenarios that could result in first use of nuclear weapons (accidental, unintended, or otherwise); (3) deter interwar escalation; and (4) mitigate the possibility of alliance decoupling should North Korea threaten nuclear attacks on the continental United States.

Addressing three interrelated questions could help to identify, and prepare for, the potential cascading security effects of evolving deterrence on the Korean Peninsula: What are North Korea's nuclear capabilities and what would its objectives be in using them? What options do South Korea and the United States—individually, through their bilateral military alliance, and in some cases, with Japan—have to respond to this changing threat? And what are the implications of an action-reaction sequence for security in East Asia?

Based on discussions and interviews with dozens of officials and experts in China, Japan, South Korea, and the United States, this paper explores North Korea's nuclear capability and how it could shape future security in the region. It also considers various notional options that the United States and South

Korea (and, in some cases, Japan) could adopt to maintain credible deterrence and guard against nuclear coercion, as well as the possible reactions of Beijing and Tokyo to these options. (Because of its alliance with the United States, Japan is inherently involved in the deterrence of North Korea and will be affected by changes in the regional security environment resulting from U.S.-Republic of Korea, or ROK, actions.) China's response to the THAAD deployment has made it clear that second-order effects of North Korea's nuclearization can reverberate throughout the region. Understanding when and why such reverberations might occur is critical to assuring a more secure future for states and polities in East Asia. The analysis could usefully inform potential actions and help determine whether they would stabilize the region or exacerbate existing security dilemmas.

## North Korean Nuclear Capabilities

North Korea's pace of nuclear and ballistic missile testing in recent years demonstrated a faster-than-predicted advancement in its capabilities, while Pyongyang's prolific propaganda provided analysts considerable insight into the underlying technological achievements and the nuclear program's future direction. Of course, there are still large knowledge gaps, particularly related to the program's developmental hurdles, which systems are fully operational, and how these systems might be used. One can assume, however, that similar to other states that have developed nuclear capabilities, North Korea is now faced with resolving tension between the consolidation of technical progress and the achievement of its diplomatic and political objectives. Thus, as the picture of its technical capabilities becomes clearer, so too will its objectives.

#### Assessing North Korea's Nuclear Arsenal

It is widely assessed that North Korea is capable of building fission and even boosted fission weapons and fashioning these into warheads. An analysis by the U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency, for instance, reportedly concluded in July 2017 that North Korea successfully produced a miniaturized nuclear warhead that can be installed onto its ballistic missiles.8 North Korea also claims to have successfully conducted hydrogen bomb tests and has published pictures of what appears to be a model of a two-stage thermonuclear device. After six nuclear tests, North Korean scientists likely understand the technology to manufacture hydrogen weapons, although their capability to miniaturize the design or produce the weapons serially and reliably remains uncertain.9

Much remains unknown about the types and amounts of fissile material utilized in North Korea's nuclear weapon designs. In 2016, a widely cited assessment conducted by former Los Alamos National Laboratory director Siegfried Hecker and colleagues concluded that North Korea is annually producing 6

fewer than 6 kilograms of plutonium and about 150 kilograms of highly enriched uranium (HEU).<sup>10</sup> Hecker estimated that, by the end of 2017, North Korea could possess 20–40 kilograms of plutonium and 250–500 kilograms of HEU—which is sufficient for roughly twenty-three to thirty nuclear weapons—and might be producing an additional six to seven weapons' worth of fissile material every year.<sup>11</sup> Other Western nongovernmental entities estimated similar ranges.<sup>12</sup> Interestingly, government estimates were slightly higher. For example, a South Korean Ministry of National Defense assessment estimated the North Korean plutonium stockpile at around 50 kilograms by the end of 2016.<sup>13</sup> The U.S. Defense Intelligence Agency concluded in July 2017 that North Korea could already possess up to sixty nuclear weapons and could produce twelve more weapons every year.<sup>14</sup>

In 2013, the pace of North Korea's ballistic missile development activities accelerated sharply. Since then, it has tested various new systems of increasing range and with different engine technologies and designs. Most notably, in 2017, North Korea tested the Hwasong-14 (KN-20) twice and then surprised the world by conducting a first test launch of the larger Hwasong-15 (KN-22). Although it is unclear whether either of these intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) is intended for production and operational capability, most analysts believe they could deliver nuclear warheads to the continental United States. And the chairman of the U.S. Joint Chiefs of Staff affirmed during testimony that policymakers should "assume now that North Korea has the capability" to do so. 15 Even if North Korea still lacks the capability to resolve remaining technical obstacles, such as a re-entry vehicle able to withstand intercontinental travel, these obstacles can eventually be surmounted.

The accuracy of existing North Korean ICBM and intermediate-range ballistic missiles is also an open question. Nevertheless, while inaccurate missiles may not be credible threats against small counterforce targets, such as certain military facilities, they are undoubtedly credible against countervalue targets. In addition, North Korea's short-, medium-, and intermediate-range ballistic missiles have demonstrated the capability to place a wide range of regional targets—population centers and large military bases in South Korea, Japan, and probably Guam—at risk. North Korean scientists will surely work to improve the accuracy of medium- and long-range missiles, providing additional targeting options.

They will also focus on improving survivability of their nuclear arsenal. Despite the high cost of building a credible sea-based nuclear deterrent capability, North Korea seems committed to developing submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBMs). Beginning in late 2014, it conducted several land and submerged ejection tests of the Pukkuksong-1 (KN-11) missile. And satellite imagery from 2017 shows continuing work on a second submersible missile test barge and a submarine to carry ballistic missiles. North Korea has made considerable progress in improving the mobility and readiness of its

land-based missiles. It has redeveloped medium-range missiles to replace older liquid-fueled engines with solid-fueled ones and has tested various models of transporter erectors and transporter-erector-launchers for moving missiles to launch bases. This fast pace of development seems to be the product of an extensive missile industrial infrastructure that North Korea spent decades to build. Having steadily accumulated the necessary technologies, engineering experience, and human capital, there are few, if any, key missile components that the country needs to acquire through foreign assistance or procurement. This makes the future development of North Korea's missile capabilities less susceptible to external influence and therefore subject primarily to policy and strategy imperatives determined by North Korean officials.

Besides nuclear warheads and delivery vehicles, a state seeking to operationalize its nuclear arsenal requires a range of additional enabling capabilities. Little is known about the command, control, and communication (NC3) of North Korea's nuclear forces, but its development of such NC3 systems presents real dilemmas. On the one hand, North Korea's Kim Jong-un clearly wants to deliver a message to the outside world that he is in total control of nuclear weapons and therefore other countries should not overreact to unjustified concerns of incidental or unauthorized use of the weapons. In past statements, for example, Kim emphasized the importance of the "safe operation of [a] nuclear attack system" and "a unitary system of command and control over nuclear force."17 On the other hand, facing an increasing threat of socalled decapitation operations from U.S. and South Korean forces, the North Korean leadership might have a strong incentive to delegate launch authority for nuclear weapons to operational-level military officials to ensure retaliation. North Korea's NC3 dilemma will be further exacerbated if it deploys sea-based nuclear forces in the future. Compared with land-based missile forces, it is much harder to establish robust NC3 connections between the national command authority and ballistic missile submarines on patrols at sea.

In addition to securing effective command and control over nuclear weapons, North Korea is making efforts to improve its nuclear forces' ability to execute missile strikes under battlefield conditions. For instance, reports in 2017 indicated that North Korea carried out trainings and exercises to prepare to conduct salvo launches of ballistic missiles against potential regional military targets.18

Capabilities that North Korea has developed to employ its nuclear weapons and integrate its nuclear forces into its overall military planning and operation have not been as widely analyzed in the analytic community but deserve additional careful examination.

#### **Possible Future Nuclear Developments**

Looking to the future, the specific nuclear capabilities North Korea will develop, test, and field should provide important indicators about its strategic objectives—beyond how it characterizes those objectives in official communications. If North Korea stays on its current trajectory, it will likely continue to invest in more survivable strategic nuclear weapons, such as solid-fueled ICBMs carried on transporter-erector-launchers, and to increase its arsenal of such missiles. But a 2017 U.S. Defense Department report assesses, for example, that North Korean activities and rhetoric may suggest it "seeks to achieve a capability that goes beyond minimal deterrence to one that could provide greater freedom of action for North Korean aggression or coercion against its neighbor."19 It is quite possible after obtaining a sufficient strategic nuclear deterrent capability, North Korea could shift its focus to developing smallyield, short-range nuclear weapons that are more useful for offsetting conventional military imbalance on the battlefield. Close monitoring of such activity should yield a better understanding of North Korea's strategic goals and trends in its military behavior. That said, as observed in other states with nuclear weapons programs, many other factors can influence the makeup and scope of a nuclear arsenal, such as technology advancements and competition among military services for a larger share of the nuclear mission.

In particular, considering possible North Korean employment of nuclear weapons, it is important to assess a broader range of factors that might influence its decisionmaking. For instance, if the gap in conventional military capabilities between North Korea and the U.S.-ROK and U.S.-Japan alliances continues to grow, or if North Korea perceives its nuclear assets to be at risk of a conventional preemptive attack, Pyongyang may threaten nuclear first use during a conventional conflict, even if it has a general interest in avoiding nuclear escalation. North Korea's lack of strategic position in geographical terms is another important factor that might encourage early employment of nuclear weapons. Such non-nuclear factors need to be considered together with North Korea's growing nuclear capabilities.

The opacity of North Korean strategic decisionmaking increases the likelihood that analysts, in particular those in different countries, may draw varying conclusions about North Korean intentions from the same information. Comments by officials from East Asian states suggest that divergent views exist on even basic issues such as North Korea's nuclear and missile capabilities, let alone more complex questions about objectives and behavior. For example, Russian officials have presented much lower missile range assessments following some North Korean tests than those provided by the United States, South Korea, and Japan. And among Chinese and Russian security experts, there is also a sense that Western assessments of North Korea's nuclear capabilities have been consistently exaggerated. In this regard, international expert dialogue could help prevent disagreements from undermining cooperative efforts in response to North Korea's threatening behavior.

## Forecasting North Korea's Nuclear Objectives

North Korean statements and behavior over time suggest a series of potential overlapping external political and military aims.<sup>20</sup> Some of these (for example, international recognition) pose political challenges for Seoul and Washington, whereas others (for example, limited conventional military attacks backed by nuclear threats) create profound deterrence and reassurance problems for the U.S.-ROK alliance. Even if North Korea is less likely to attempt its riskiest or most challenging objectives, political discourse in the United States and South Korea demonstrates clearly that policymakers still worry about them.<sup>21</sup> For

instance, it is not uncommon to hear senior policymakers opine that North Korea intends to use nuclear weapons to fulfill its ultimate goal of reunifying the Korean Peninsula under its flag.<sup>22</sup>

One of the most significant challenges in forecasting how North Korea might use its nuclear weapons is teasing apart the connections between objectives and weapons development activities. Applying evidence from one domain to support analysis in another is a speculative exercise and easily prone to mirror-imaging or other forms of bias. Below are a range of plausible, potential objectives One of the most significant challenges in forecasting how North Korea might use its nuclear weapons is teasing apart the connections between objectives and weapons development activities.

based on North Korea's past statements, actions, or other evidence—regardless of whether Pyongyang currently possesses the necessary and sufficient nuclear capabilities to achieve each objective. The objectives are listed according to ascending level of risk that North Korea's actions would serve to escalate a provocation. (For the sake of simplicity, how North Korea's reported chemical and biological weapons capabilities might factor into this equation is not considered, but most analysts recognize that these weapons also constitute a major element of North Korea's deterrent threat.)

#### **Deter Preventive or Preemptive Strikes**

One of North Korea's most explicit objectives in employing its nuclear arsenal would probably be to deter any U.S. preventive or preemptive strikes that might threaten regime survival. Since North Korea cannot deny the United States the ability to carry out such strikes, peacetime deterrence is based almost entirely on Pyongyang's ability to deliver an unacceptable punishment in response. If the United States conducted preventive strikes, especially in support of regime change, North Korea could launch nuclear attacks against South Korea, Japan, and U.S. military forces stationed in the region, and possibly the United States itself.23

However, North Korea does not seem to regard this objective as especially critical to its nuclear strategy since non-nuclear capabilities have long been the central pillar of its peacetime deterrence against U.S. or South Korean strikes. North Korea deploys a large number of long-range artillery and rocket forces in protected positions along the Military Demarcation Line. In many ways, these non-nuclear capabilities are more credible as a peacetime deterrent than North Korean nuclear forces. <sup>24</sup> Though North Korean nuclear use could invite nuclear retaliation from the United States and spell the end of the Kim regime (perhaps one of the few clear and consistent signals U.S. officials have communicated to North Korea over the years), non-nuclear punishment may not. In any case, North Korea's nuclear capabilities certainly complicate U.S. planning for preventive or preemptive strikes (and diminish the already low probability that such attacks would be carried out), even if that is not North Korea's primary objective. <sup>25</sup> North Korea's peacetime deterrence is therefore likely to rely primarily on conventional forces, and nuclear forces will play a supplementary and largely psychological role.

#### Normalize Relations with the United States and Japan

North Korea has historically used its nuclear and missile capabilities as leverage to improve and ultimately seek to normalize diplomatic relations with the United States and Japan. The U.S.–North Korean Agreed Framework of 1994

North Korea's peacetime deterrence is therefore likely to rely primarily on conventional forces, and nuclear forces will play a supplementary and largely psychological role.

included "formal assurances" against the threat or use of nuclear weapons by the United States. It also mandated that the United States and North Korea "move toward full normalization of political and economic relations." The Six-Party Joint Statement adopted in 2005 affirmed that the United States had no intention to attack or invade North Korea with nuclear or conventional weapons and that the two countries would take steps to normalize their relations. It also included a provision for North Korea and Japan to take steps to normalize their relations. <sup>26</sup> Though none of these agreements reached fruition, they clearly

demonstrate Pyongyang's past willingness to leverage nuclear capabilities for improved relations, presumably with the ultimate hope of a peace treaty and security assurances. The details of the bargain changed with each negotiation, but all the agreements involved constraints on nuclear and missile activities and a promise of future denuclearization.

Will North Korea seek to bargain again now that it has a demonstrated weapons capability? Official North Korean statements make it clear that Pyongyang seeks recognition as a nuclear-armed state and treasures its nuclear weapons.<sup>27</sup> At the same time, North Korea's development of improved nuclear and missile capabilities after the breakdown of the Six-Party Talks in 2008 could, in theory, provide greater bargaining leverage. For instance, it is plausible that North Korea could agree to negotiate an arrangement that caps the size and scope of its nuclear arsenal in return for improved relations and sanctions relief.<sup>28</sup>

The most important question is whether a modus vivendi exists between two strongly held positions: North Korea's intent to retain nuclear capability at all costs and the United States and its allies' policy that denuclearization be the objective of negotiations.<sup>29</sup>

#### **Deter Responses to Low-Level Provocations**

Possession of nuclear weapons could embolden North Korea to carry out more frequent, more lethal, or riskier low-level military provocations against U.S. and South Korean military forces. Such a scenario might emerge as a result of a "stability-instability paradox," in which stability at the level of strategic deterrence decreases the probability for conflict escalation, which, in turn, encour-

ages adversaries to undertake actions that lead to instability at the tactical and operational levels of warfare.<sup>30</sup> Though the United States is likely to take further steps to limit vulnerability to North Korean attacks, including by deploying more missile defense systems, North Korea's ability to target the United States does create a new kind of mutual deterrence.<sup>31</sup> In this circumstance, North Korea could feel confident that its nuclear weapons would restrain U.S. and South Korean retaliation options against any North Korean tactical provocations.<sup>32</sup>

Possession of nuclear weapons could embolden North Korea to carry out more frequent, more lethal, or riskier lowlevel military provocations against U.S. and South Korean military forces.

North Korea has a long history of such provocations, typically tied to a specific political, military, or diplomatic objective.<sup>33</sup> The most egregious of these acts—the attempted assassination of South Korean president Park Chung Hee in 1974 and the seizure of the USS *Pueblo* in 1968—occurred many decades ago. Since Kim began his rise to power in 2009, North Korean provocations have included sinking a South Korean Navy corvette, shelling a South Korean island in 2010,34 and placing landmines along the path of a regular South Korean military patrol in the Demilitarized Zone in 2015. The specific objectives behind such actions remain opaque—whether they were to increase Kim's domestic political prestige, provoke a crisis that forces diplomatic intervention by outside powers, or achieve specific military aims.

Since nuclear weapons increase the risks associated with conflict escalation from such provocations, North Korean leaders could be tempted to instigate low-level attacks to harass South Korea and keep U.S. and South Korean military forces on the defensive. This would place new stress on, and challenge the credibility of, South Korea's proactive deterrence military posture, which aims to discourage North Korean attacks through a promise of manifold retaliation rather than a proportional response. It might also induce the United States to pressure South Korea not to escalate in retaliation, creating additional strain on the U.S.-ROK alliance. If these attacks were to occur regularly, they could potentially cause significant damage to South Korea's economy and domestic political divisions, while North Korea would remain largely unaffected.

#### Decouple U.S. Alliances With South Korea and Japan

The United States' ability to deploy surge military forces and equipment onto the Korean Peninsula during an incident is critical to fulfilling its defense commitment to South Korea. By threatening to attack key logistics nodes on U.S. bases in the region, as well as the U.S. mainland,<sup>35</sup> North Korea could attempt to deter the United States from sending reinforcements and defending South Korea by all necessary measures—thus weakening the United States' credibility. Long term, such threats could drive the United States out of the region.

However, absent other actions by North Korea, extreme tensions in the U.S.-ROK relationship, a surprise U.S. preventive attack on North Korea, or a complete retrenchment of the United States from global security commit-

North Korea could attempt to launch a short and limited war to capture territory, destroy South Korean infrastructure, or target the government to weaken it politically and/or economically.

ments, the mere threat implied by North Korea's nuclear capability is insufficient to decouple the U.S.-ROK and U.S.-Japan alliances. If the threat was complemented by more aggressive gray-zone or limited military operations that the United States was unable or unwilling to defend South Korea against, then a breakdown of the alliance becomes more plausible.

South Korean political discourse in recent years has recognized this possibility, prompting some South Koreans to advocate an independent nuclear weapons capability instead of relying on a questionable U.S. nuclear umbrel-

la.<sup>36</sup> Relatedly, South Koreans are manifestly worried about a U.S. decision to carry out limited strikes on North Korean nuclear targets without sufficient regard for the potential consequences that might befall South Korea. Though such actions may have deterrent value, they raise further questions for South Koreans about the costs of the U.S.-ROK alliance, particularly if Washington adopts a more aggressive posture toward North Korea than is comfortable for Seoul.

#### **Change the Territorial or Political Status Quo**

North Korea could attempt to launch a short and limited war to capture territory (for example, islands in the West Sea), destroy South Korean infrastructure, or target the government to weaken it politically and/or economically. Following such an attack, North Korea could threaten nuclear use on South Korean or U.S. territory to deter any U.S.-ROK reprisal. And similar to the prior potential objective, this could serve to decouple the allies.<sup>37</sup> An attempt to change the status quo would raise the stakes through more overt aggression and the threat of nuclear first use.

A nuclear-first-use concept is particularly vexing for partners in extended nuclear deterrence relationships. It plays directly against the central weakness of such alliances: the credibility of the outside defender to live up to its

commitment through a willingness to accept damage to its territory. This dynamic has long existed in the United States' and North Atlantic Treaty Organization's (NATO) planning for contingencies involving Russia and Eastern Europe.

#### **Reunify the Peninsula**

The most ambitious and risky objective North Korea might seek to achieve with nuclear weapons is a spectacular reunification of the Korean Peninsula under its leadership.<sup>38</sup> Extending the logic of the two prior objectives, in this scenario, North Korea could threaten nuclear strikes on the United States and Japan to

attempt to keep them on the sidelines, unable to reinforce or resupply the South Korean military. Pyongyang could then launch a large-scale, conventional military assault, perhaps augmented by chemical weapons or a small number of nuclear weapons, to achieve a level of unacceptable damage while leaving open the threat of total devastation—and thus force South Korea's capitulation.

An audacious and risk-acceptant objective such as this is difficult to evaluate from a capabilities point of view. North Korea's military is large and possesses numerous strike platforms, though it lacks the necessary modern, mechanized mobile forces to undertake a rapid thrust and

occupation. The logistics and coordination challenges for such an operation would be immense. And North Korean leaders would need to believe they had sufficient and credible nuclear capabilities to deter U.S. and Japanese intervention. In this regard, Kim's risk perception seems more important than any specific military or nuclear capability that North Korea might require to pursue this objective.

## **Deterrence Environment on** the Korean Peninsula

Deployment of the THAAD system to protect U.S. forces stationed in South Korea was one option to bolster deterrence against a growing North Korean nuclear threat. As North Korea's capabilities and strategies evolve, U.S., South Korean, and Japanese officials will likely consider additional options to deter North Korean action and/or deny it the coercive benefits of nuclear weapons. Each option will have varying repercussions for the region. Some may deepen security dilemmas, whereas others may alleviate them. But before examining the range of military options available to the United States, South Korea, and (in some cases) Japan, it is useful to assess how the deterrent environment on the Korean Peninsula has evolved.

As North Korea's capabilities and strategies evolve, U.S., South Korean, and Japanese officials will likely consider additional options to deter North Korean action and/or deny it the coercive benefits of nuclear weapons.

The combined military capability and posture of South Korea and the United States has historically deterred North Korea from attempting to reunify the Korean Peninsula by overt, large-scale military force. This condition is liable to endure, despite North Korea's acquisition of nuclear weapons. However, it is plausible, and perhaps even likely, that North Korea will use its expanding nuclear capabilities for coercive purposes in pursuit of some of the aforementioned objectives.<sup>39</sup> Decisionmakers in allied states should at least prepare for this possibility, given the record of North Korean aggression.

In the decades following the Korean War, North Korea planned and carried out specific military actions—over 1,000 according to one estimate—that were not credibly deterred by the threat of a U.S.-ROK military response. 40 Washington and Seoul were deeply embarrassed by many of these actions, such as the capture of the USS *Pueblo* in 1968. Attacks like the sinking of the South Korean ship *Dangpo* resulted in numerous casualties. On two occasions, North Korean special operations forces nearly decapitated the South Korean government. The majority of North Korea's most aggressive and daring acts occurred between the mid-1950s and 1980s, when it enjoyed economic and military support from the Soviet Union and, at least over the first half of this period, a superior balance of forces vis-à-vis South Korea.

Even as North Korea's economic and strategic circumstances worsened and it became far weaker than South Korea in the 1990s, it continued to carry out periodic military operations and other provocations against South Korea. These included multiple naval skirmishes along the so-called Northern Limit Line in the West Sea, two intense battles around Yeonpyeong Island, and the test-launch of a multistage ballistic missile over Japan. And despite an array of punitive international sanctions and the United States' and South Korea's vague threats of military preemption and regime change, North Korea continued to conduct nuclear and missile tests and to augment its nuclear arsenal after its first nuclear test in 2006.

Why did U.S.-ROK efforts fail to deter North Korean provocations—most of which occurred before Pyongyang possessed nuclear weapons sometime in the mid-2000s? The reasons are undoubtedly complex, and understanding of them is limited by the opacity of North Korean decisionmaking. Most likely it was because Washington and Seoul chose not to respond directly or swiftly to North Korea's attacks, fearing the consequences of conflict escalation. Some may also contend that the attacks were calibrated to stay below a threshold of aggression that would likely trigger a response—essentially to see how much North Korea could get away with.

Arguably, strengthening the joint capabilities of the South Korean and U.S. militaries—including through the establishment of the Extended Deterrence Policy Committee in 2010 and the Combined Counter-Provocation Plan in 2011—narrowed the scope of nondeterred actions to what are often termed provocations (actions intended to underscore a political or diplomatic objective).

Some provocations are tactical, such as the shelling of Yeonpyeong Island in 2010, and mostly aimed at the South Korean military. In 2011, South Korea began to formulate a proactive defense strategy to immediately respond to tactical incidents with sufficient firepower to raise the costs to North Korea. It is noteworthy, though not determinative, that there has not been another North Korean tactical provocation of similar scale since the 2010 Yeonpyeong attack.

Other provocations are more strategic, such as the development and testing of ballistic missiles that can target U.S. forces deployed in the region and now even the continental United States. A crucial challenge in assessing North Korean behavior and capabilities is finding the sweet spot between underestimation and overestimation. Underestimation may lead the United States and South Korea to employ insufficient deterrent responses, increasing the probability of miscalculation on both sides. Overestimation may lead the United States and South Korea to be unnecessarily deterred from certain responses or it may drive responses that North Korea or other countries in the region perceive as an increased military threat.

Continuing to complicate an assessment of the deterrence environment are the political contexts in Seoul, Washington, Beijing, and Tokyo, especially since the presidential transitions in South Korea and the United States in the first half of 2017. South Korean President Moon Jae-in has pursued an ambi-

tious engagement agenda with North Korea but still supports the development of enhanced defensive measures to protect against North Korean coercion. Meanwhile, U.S. President Donald Trump has vowed to sustain maximum pressure on North Korea while also keeping open the option for dialogue. The potential for a political split between Seoul and Washington is significant. They have different incentives and face different threat levels—which puts pressure on U.S. extended deterrence commitments to South Korea. Seoul's calculus is also complicated by China's perceived role in the crisis, which has included punishing South Korea economically

The potential for a political split between Seoul and Washington is significant. They have different incentives and face different threat levels—which puts pressure on U.S. extended deterrence commitments to South Korea.

for acceding to U.S. requests to deploy THAAD. South Korea has also been squeezed by Washington's push to renegotiate the bilateral free trade and alliance burden-sharing agreements—actions that suggest an uncoordinated U.S. strategy toward South Korea or, worse, a willingness to leverage South Korean security concerns for U.S. economic gains. Meanwhile, the Trump administration's 2018 Nuclear Posture Review highlighted growing strategic competition with China, which undoubtedly affects Chinese perceptions of U.S. actions around the Korean Peninsula. For all three governments, especially South Korea's, managing the competing domestic, regional, and strategic pressures is a daunting proposition and ultimately constrains response options to North Korea's new capabilities.

Regardless of which of the aforementioned objectives North Korea might pursue, its nuclear and missile developments offer new opportunities for coercion, blackmail, or bargaining. The security challenge for the United States and South Korea will continue to grow over the next decade, unless negotiations result in a new agreement to freeze, cap, or otherwise constrain North Korea's nuclear arsenal. Any new alliance strategy must aim to deter a broader range of aggressive North Korean behavior if Pyongyang indeed becomes emboldened

The security challenge for the United States and South Korea will continue to grow over the next decade, unless negotiations result in a new agreement to freeze, cap, or otherwise constrain North Korea's nuclear arsenal.

by the perceived power of nuclear weapons. Calibrating responses to such behavior must include reconciling what might successfully deter North Korea with the need to manage escalation should deterrence fail. The most difficult challenge posed by North Korea's nuclear weapons is the possibility that Pyongyang believes it can achieve its objectives by raising the inherent risk of nuclear use in any crisis.

Here, it is useful to recall the concept of escalation dominance, an arcane Cold War term that describes a circumstance when "a combatant has the ability to escalate a conflict in ways that will be disadvantageous or costly to

the adversary while the adversary cannot do the same in return, either because it has no escalation option or because the available options would not improve the adversary's situation."44 If North Korean leaders fear for their survival, they might risk using nuclear weapons first, perhaps in a limited way on the Korean Peninsula or against U.S. forces in the region. A RAND study on this issue concluded that "under these circumstances, the weaker side has, in a sense, achieved escalation dominance. . . . Pyongyang can credibly threaten to use nuclear weapons against a range of assets valued by its adversaries because decision makers in Washington and Seoul know that Kim and company may perceive that they will be no worse off than they already are should the United States retaliate in kind."45 By raising the possibility that it might use nuclear weapons first in an escalating crisis—to avoid losing them to U.S. preemption or to prevent regime change—Pyongyang could achieve escalation dominance and thus deter U.S. and South Korean retaliation. The alliance would need to develop a coordinated approach to deny North Korea these perceived benefits.

In sum, and considering the potential range of North Korean coercive objectives, allies face a considerable challenge in formulating a comprehensive and cohesive deterrence strategy. The strategy must be sufficient to (1) deter North Korea from attempting to reunify the peninsula by force, (2) mitigate North Korea's fears of regime change, (3) and prevent an attack that might provoke early North Korean nuclear use. But it must also consider North Korean tactical provocations and other diplomatic initiatives designed to manipulate international concerns and gain North Korea recognition or support. The strategic goal, therefore, should be to deny North Korea the opportunity to fulfill its

objectives by maximizing the potential effectiveness and credibility of deterrence options. And to achieve this goal, these options should be tailored to the spectrum of conceivable North Korean aggression both before and during a potential conflict.

## **Enhanced Deterrence Options**

North Korea's advancing nuclear arsenal, unless constrained by an agreement, is likely to provoke changes in the capability, military posture, or alliance operations of South Korea, the United States, and (in some cases) Japan. What options could the allies consider to strengthen their deterrence of North Korea amid the complex environment described above?

The United States and South Korea possess significant military capabilities, deployed on and around the peninsula to deter North Korean aggression. Pyongyang holds a quantitative edge in total number of troops in uniform and some categories of conventional weaponry, but the quality of U.S. and South Korean military capabilities, backed by the U.S. nuclear arsenal, is clearly superior. Even so, as the nuclear threat from North Korea has grown over the last decade, South Korea and the United States have introduced and evolved new capabilities and operational concepts to address perceived deterrence gaps. For instance, in 2013, South Korea and the United States began to implement a comprehensive 4D (detect, defend, disrupt, and destroy) strategy to counter North Korean missiles.<sup>47</sup> To bolster the detection and defense elements of this strategy, Seoul has begun to construct an improved missile defense platform, the Korea Air and Missile Defense (KAMD) system. The offensive elements utilize a growing arsenal of precision strike capabilities to disrupt or preempt a North Korean missile attack (termed the Kill Chain system), to decapitate the North Korean leadership, or to destroy other high-value targets (termed the Korea Massive Punishment and Retaliation, or KMPR, strategy). The United States is also investing in more capable missile defense systems to protect the U.S. homeland and forces deployed in the region. Procurement for these programs is ongoing.

However, there is clearly concern in Seoul and Washington that the pace of North Korean nuclear development, coupled with the North Korean leadership's propensity for provocation and risk-taking, requires a more robust deterrence approach than is provided by existing and planned capabilities and concepts. For example, in 2012 and again in 2017, South Korean officials sought and received U.S. permission to extend the range and payload of its ballistic missiles. Seoul and Washington also agreed to upgrade alliance consultation mechanisms to take a more holistic approach to deterrence—for example, by establishing a ministerial-level meeting involving the defense and foreign ministers of the countries, as well as an extended deterrence strategy and consultation group in 2015.<sup>48</sup> And, prior to the inauguration of the Moon government, some South Korean officials also expressed interest in the United States stationing strategic assets in Korea on a rotational basis; some even raised the issue of redeploying U.S. tactical nuclear weapons on the Korean Peninsula. All of these developments are indicative of a shared perception that additional measures are required to prevent North Korea from using its nuclear weapons capacity to achieve its objectives.

In reflection of the current deterrence environment and defense discourse in South Korea, the United States, and Japan, a hypothetical set of options to strengthen deterrence can be drawn. These options are not the product of an exercise in which neither politics nor funding present limitations, but rather they extend the bounds of existing discourse and capabilities. Defense analysts in these three countries already support some options, such as strengthening South Korean missile defenses. Other options would garner greater favor in Washington than Seoul, such as increasing the coordination and integration of South Korean and Japanese efforts to create something closer to a trilateral alliance. Conversely, others would garner more support in Seoul than Washington, such as establishing a nuclear planning committee that would give South Korea a larger role in the planning and execution of U.S. nuclear operations. Finally, some options would have little political support in either capital but might become more acceptable in the future—depending on the course of North Korean relations—such as increasing the number or types of U.S. military forces stationed in South Korea.

To reiterate, the principal purpose of listing these options is to explore whether and how various U.S.-ROK steps might create security-related ripple effects in the region—not to present a comprehensive assessment of how these options are viewed in either Seoul or Washington and not to argue for or against any one particular approach (however, some brief thoughts on the latter are offered in the conclusion). The list is not exhaustive, of course, but illustrates the types of options that could be further developed and employed. What might be considered practicable and acceptable is clearly a moving target. Even during the short term of this project, some options that were initially considered unreasonable suddenly entered mainstream discourse, such as redeploying U.S. tactical nuclear weapons. This means that even the most ambitious or unlikely options considered below should not be ruled out a priori.

#### **Attacking Targets in North Korea**

Enhancing capabilities to carry out targeted strikes in North Korea could strengthen deterrence by raising both the threat of punitive and unacceptable damage to North Korea and the credibility of precision counterforce targeting to limit damage from a North Korean nuclear attack. Options for South Korea and the United States could include

- increasing the numbers of deployed South Korean and U.S. precision and prompt strike platforms, including land- and sea-based systems and a fleet of armed unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs);
- deploying ordnance (for example, the Massive Ordnance Air Blast) for striking hardened targets; and
- fielding new intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) capabilities to improve real-time tracking of targets in North Korea.

#### **Defending Against North Korean Attacks**

To address concerns that North Korea might attempt more frequent and/or more lethal operations—whether to provoke frequent crises or to instigate a limited war—South Korea and the United States could expand their defensive capabilities to raise the risks and costs to Pyongyang. Options could include

- deploying additional U.S. forces on the Korean Peninsula and augmenting surge capabilities predeployed elsewhere in the region;
- upgrading the U.S. Navy presence at Jinhae or Pusan (for example, by establishing the rotational stationing of littoral combat ships or Zumwaltclass destroyers);
- consolidating a layered South Korean missile defense (for example, with additional Sejong the Great-class destroyers equipped with the Aegis combat system); and
- upgrading artillery and rocket defenses with an Iron Dome-like system around Seoul and deploying additional counter-battery capabilities.

#### **Augmenting Nuclear Capabilities**

North Korea's supposed ability to strike the United States with ICBMs raises fears in South Korea that Washington may not come to Seoul's defense if it means risking a nuclear strike on U.S. territory. Many South Korean analysts and politicians and some U.S. counterparts have argued that one way to address both the deterrence and reassurance aspects of this problem is to enhance the visibility of the nuclear element of the U.S.-ROK alliance. For instance, one former senior South Korean official argued that "reinforcing extended nuclear deterrence could serve as an equalizer to counteract the strategic imbalance of the North's nuclear monopoly and leverage to help negotiate away its nuclear weapons in future nuclear disarmament talks."49 In recent years, the United States has occasionally deployed "strategic assets"—code for nuclear-capable aircraft and submarines—to South Korea and conducted nuclear bomber flights over the Korean Peninsula during military exercises. But such symbolic displays of force seem to have diminishing reassurance value, leading to calls in South Korea for additional steps. A few politicians and analysts have even called for South Korea to develop an independent nuclear capability. Enhanced nuclear options could involve (listed in order of ascending ambition and challenge)

- augmenting the existing Extended Deterrence Strategy and Consultation Group to engage South Korea more directly in discussions around nuclear operations;
- upgrading secure U.S. storage and operations infrastructure in the region in preparation for the forward deployment of tactical nuclear weapons to bolster existing strategic nuclear capabilities;
- deploying U.S. tactical nuclear weapons on South Korean territory; and
- establishing a nuclear-sharing arrangement, similar to the NATO model, in which U.S. nuclear weapons would be delivered by South Korean dualcapable aircraft, such as the F-35.

#### **Bolstering Trilateral Security Cooperation**

The three-party U.S. alliance structure (U.S.-ROK and U.S.-Japan) in East Asia is effectively a triangle without a base, given the low profile of ROK-Japan bilateral security cooperation. Festering historical grievances dating to the Japanese occupation of Korea prior to World War II are frequently invoked by politicians in both states for domestic audience purposes, complicating even basic efforts to upgrade information sharing and other necessary elements of trilateral security cooperation. However, in a contingency with North Korea, Japan will automatically be involved given the U.S. bases on its territory and would therefore also be a likely target of a North Korean attack. If the parties can overcome their political differences, options to strengthen deterrence could include

- conducting joint exercises (for example, for interdiction or other crisis contingencies);
- creating a standing defense coordination structure; and
- integrating and networking missile defense capabilities into a regional system.

#### **Conducting Asymmetric Operations**

Deterring low-level provocations and preventing escalation should deterrence fail are difficult challenges for the U.S.-ROK alliance. Instead of using direct fire in retaliation to North Korean military provocations on land or at sea, the United States and South Korea could develop and employ more robust asymmetric responses, such as

- conducting offensive cyber operations to cripple the North Korean internet or interdict North Korean internet traffic flowing through China and Russia; and
- expanding the scope, scale, and responsiveness of social information warfare.

Additional options could complement or supplement all of those above, but these are sufficiently illustrative for the purposes of this discussion. Before pursuing any of them, however, allies would need to consider several key issues. First, though the Korean War suggests that the military theater on the Korean Peninsula should favor defense, over time, the balance has shifted perceptibly in the direction of offense. The distances to major military, political, and strategic targets are now relatively shorter and air, sea, and land vectors are more readily available. This means that it is relatively easier for allies to tailor offensive capabilities to change the military balance. But, to an extent, the same holds true for North Korea, particularly because of its massive arsenal of conventional weap-

onry arrayed north of the Demilitarized Zone. Options to defend against these weapons—as well as North Korea's burgeoning ballistic missile capabilities—will be costlier and relatively less effective at changing the military balance than offensive strike options. However, compared to the Korean War period, South Korea has much more to lose from a conflict today and thus displays considerable political risk aversion that tends to devalue offense. And North Korea has taken credible steps to improve the survivability of its military and nuclear forces, which mitigates the effectiveness of offensive measures.

If the top priority is avoiding escalation and strengthening interwar deterrence, then punitive countervalue options that threaten North Korean leadership targets will probably be more effective.

Second, there are many reasons for South Korea and the United States to utilize their combined advantage of precision strike platforms and real-time ISR capabilities to implement an offensive damage limitation strategy. For example, it could lower North Korea's confidence in the successful use of nuclear weapons to end a conflict on its terms, thus enhancing deterrence.<sup>50</sup> But, alternatively, it could increase the use-or-lose pressure perceived by North Korean leaders, with a pernicious net effect of exacerbating the crisis and creating incentives for escalation.<sup>51</sup>

Third, there are varying implications for general and specific deterrence and potential tradeoffs among the options as they relate to the prioritization of threats. On the one hand, if allies give first priority to strengthening peacetime deterrence, then enhancing their defensive denial and counterforce damage limitation capabilities could be most effective. On the other hand, punitive South Korean military options (for example, the Korea Massive Punishment and Retaliation plan or the decapitation operations plan) and U.S. nuclear capabilities that threaten vital North Korean interests probably have a less general deterrent effect, assuming Pyongyang doubts the allies would employ these capabilities except under the most extreme circumstances. If the top priority is avoiding escalation and strengthening interwar deterrence, then punitive countervalue options that threaten North Korean leadership targets will probably be more effective. But, in this circumstance, augmenting precision capabilities to target North Korean nuclear forces could actually undermine interwar deterrence by raising North Korea's incentive to use nuclear weapons early in a crisis to avoid losing them.<sup>52</sup>

Fourth, some options could strengthen deterrence by manipulating the military balance, or at least North Korean perceptions of it, while others might work by affirming that the United States will come to South Korea's defense under any circumstance—essentially by putting more U.S. "skin in the game." Options that amplify military effects probably have fewer ancillary benefits in reassuring South Korea of the credibility of the U.S. security commitment. But options that would clearly reaffirm U.S. commitment—such as additional U.S. military forces stationed on or around the peninsula—will raise other challenges, including burden sharing, domestic political opposition, and fears of alliance entrapment.

Finally, views on these options in other capitals will also influence how South Korea and the United States opt to proceed. Leaders in Tokyo and Beijing, in particular, but also in Moscow, London, and Paris will no doubt air their concerns about regional security, crisis stability and arms race stability, and deterrence and extended deterrence implications.

## **Implications for Japan**

The evolving deterrence environment on the Korean Peninsula has both direct and indirect impacts on Japan, given that the country also faces threats from North Korea. Though South Korea and the United States have clear primary responsibility for managing contingencies on the peninsula, Japan has been a quiet secondary contributor in two important ways: by hosting U.S. military bases and by assigning Japan's Self-Defense Forces a mission to support U.S. forces during a Korean contingency. The extent of Japan's role has evolved over time, pushed and pulled by domestic and regional politics, the evolution of the North Korean threat, and particular anxieties in Tokyo and Seoul. The greatest source of uncertainty in Japanese security policy at this point derives from how events on the Korean Peninsula will evolve, and, in turn, how they will affect the United States' role as a security and alliance partner.

By virtue of the parallel U.S.-ROK and U.S.-Japan alliance system established following World War II, Japan's security is necessarily tied to the Korean Peninsula. During the Korean War, Japan hosted main operating bases for U.S. forces fighting in support of the United Nations Command and South Korea. In a future contingency on the Korean Peninsula, the United States

would no doubt utilize some combination of the air force bases in Misawa, Yokota, and Kadena; naval bases in Yokosuka and Sasebo; naval and marine air bases in Atsugi and Iwakuni; and the marine air station in Futenma.<sup>53</sup> In turn, Japan's Self-Defense Forces would conduct operations to protect these bases from North Korean attacks. Japan has spent about \$18 billion on missile defense systems, which protect not only Japanese citizens but also U.S. military personnel and bases in Japan.<sup>54</sup> And Japanese ground forces are trained to protect U.S. bases against enemy special operations forces.

Over time, Japan has increased its commitment to supporting U.S. forces that would be deployed during a Korean contingency. In 1997, the United States and Japan agreed that Japan's Self-Defense Forces would provide noncombat support to U.S. forces in "situations in areas surrounding Japan (SIASJ)," a coded term referring most importantly to Korean contingencies. The resulting SIASJ law, enacted in 1999, allows Japanese forces to provide intelligence, transport, maintenance, medical, and other support to U.S. forces operating in defense of South Korea.<sup>55</sup> In the past few years, the Japanese govern-

The greatest source of uncertainty in Japanese security policy at this point derives from how events on the Korean Peninsula will evolve, and, in turn, how they will affect the United States' role as a security and alliance partner.

ment has further strengthened this commitment. In particular, the government's reinterpretation of the constitution in 2014 made it possible for Japan to start exercising the right of collective self-defense. Based on this change, the Diet—the Japanese legislature—enacted new security legislation in 2015 that enables the Japanese defense force to provide combat support to U.S. forces.<sup>56</sup> Moreover, it permits Japan to shoot down North Korean ballistic missiles targeted at Guam or Hawaii, to conduct anti-submarine warfare operations to protect U.S. naval forces, or to sweep mines in the waters near North Korea in preparation for U.S. amphibious landing operations.

In making these policy changes, Japan is now more exposed to a future North Korean crisis, which has created domestic political complications and further tensions in Japan-ROK relations. In 1969, then Japanese prime minister Eisaku Satō characterized the security of South Korea as "essential" to Japan's own security and said that Japan would allow the United States to use facilities and areas within Japan "positively and promptly" in a contingency.<sup>57</sup> At least officially, the Japanese government still holds this position, but it requires the United States to consult the government before using bases in Japan for combat operations on the peninsula. In July 2014, Prime Minister Shinzo Abe spoke directly to this issue: "The U.S. Marines staging to assist [South Korea] would be operating from Japan. Obviously, this would require prior consultation, so Japan would need to agree to them going if they were to go over to aid the South Koreans."58 These remarks indicate that Japan's position has become more reserved, moving slightly away from the blanket commitment made by Satō forty-five years earlier: Japan would be willing to assist with South Korea's defense, but there could be limits on what this might involve. Not surprisingly, the South Korean government objected vehemently to Abe's remarks. A South Korean military official stated, "U.S. forces stationed in Japan are designed to provide rear-area logistic support and strategic support and, therefore, will be automatically committed [to the defense of South Korea] during contingencies on the Korean Peninsula."<sup>59</sup>

If war breaks out on the Korean Peninsula, Pyongyang will no doubt demand that Tokyo not allow U.S. forces to use its bases and not commit Japanese forces to the defense of South Korea. This threat will put Japanese leaders in a difficult position, inevitably creating tensions in the U.S.-Japan relationship. This possibility is already slowly undermining the credibility of U.S. extended deterrence in the region supported by the U.S.-Japan alliance.

#### Strengthening Defense

As the North Korean nuclear and missile threat grew over the last decade, Japan undertook two particularly important defensive measures intended to bolster the security of Japanese territory and U.S. bases and to improve its ability to deny North Korea coercive leverage during a crisis.

The first measure was the deployment of a two-tiered ballistic missile defense system: the sea-based Standard Missile Three (SM-3) Block IA Aegis system and the land-based Patriot Advanced Capability Three (PAC-3) system. Japan has spent about \$16.8 billion so far to purchase these systems from the United States. <sup>60</sup> It plans to further strengthen its missile defense capabilities by acquiring the SM-3 Block IIA and PAC-3 Missile Segment Enhancement interceptors and the land-based Aegis Ashore equipped with SM-3 interceptors. Some Japanese security specialists also believe that development of a boost-phase missile defense system using manned and/or unmanned aircraft armed with air-to-air missiles would be a promising next step and a potential area for U.S.-Japan defense collaboration.

The second measure was the installation of a civil-defense early-warning system. Installed beginning in 2007, the Emergency Information Network (Em-Net) system will provide text-based warning information, while the J-Alert system will automatically generate early-warning voice messages and siren signals in case of a missile attack. The Japanese government sponsored a civil defense exercise based on the missile attack scenario for the first time in March 2017. North Korea's active missile launch operations have prompted Japan to become better prepared for such missile-related contingencies.

Beyond these defense measures, Japanese analysts are debating the acquisition of additional strike capabilities to conduct counterforce operations against North Korean missiles and missile bases. In 2004, the Council on Security and Defense Capabilities in the New Era, an advisory group to the Japanese prime minister, recommended that the government investigate the option of building the capability to strike enemy missile bases (including studies of weapons

systems, operational concepts, cost-effectiveness, and appropriate roles and mission sharing with the United States). 61 The Japanese government has already decided to acquire the Joint Strike Missile and to study the feasibility of integrating the Joint Air-to-Surface Standoff Missile with its F-15 fighter jets. 62 It thus seems likely that Japan's potential capability to strike targets inside North Korea will grow over time. This is due in no small part to concern by Japanese policymakers and security specialists that in a future contingency, U.S. strike capabilities will be directed primarily at North Korean missiles targeting Guam, Hawaii, Alaska, and the continental United States, leaving Japan to take care of the medium-range missiles that would target Japanese territory.<sup>63</sup> The Japanese public seems to support this thinking. According to a public

opinion poll conducted in 2017 by the Sankei Shimbun and Fuji News Network, 53.8 percent of respondents viewed the acquisition of strike capabilities positively, while 38.2 percent viewed it negatively.<sup>64</sup> However, the decision to acquire strike platforms has not been settled at this point.

Japanese defense experts believe that North Korea's ICBM tests in 2017 and concomitant concerns about alliance decoupling have elevated the importance of U.S.

nuclear capabilities for extended deterrence. Thus, they are generally satisfied with the outcome of the 2018 U.S. Nuclear Posture Review. During the prior review process in 2009, some Japanese officials and experts supported retaining the Tomahawk nuclear-tipped cruise missile as an important element of U.S. extended deterrence to Japan. They were dismayed when the administration of former U.S. president Barack Obama opted to retire the Tomahawk system.65 The 2018 Nuclear Posture Review calls for development of a new nuclear submarine-launched cruise missile, as well as other low-yield nuclear

options. Some Japanese specialists believe that low-yield nuclear missiles in particular provide an important damage limitation capability against North

Korea's mobile missile forces.

Interestingly, Japanese security policymakers and specialists do not regard other potential adaptations of the U.S. nuclear posture in the region—specifically the reintroduction of tactical nuclear weapons to South Korea—as wise. Tactical nuclear weapons might provide some additional reassurance to the South Korean people and moderately enhance the credibility of U.S. extended deterrence in Asia, but Japanese experts believe they would become high-priority targets for North Korean attacks and would need robust security measures. Further, the redeployment of tactical nuclear weapons (whether in South Korea or elsewhere in the region) would divert resources away from supporting more useful and effective conventional capabilities. And they would provide another convenient excuse to North Korea to maintain its nuclear forces. Defense analysts in Japan note that although some South Korean conservative politicians

It seems likely that Japan's potential capability to strike targets inside North Korea will grow over time.

and experts support their reintroduction, liberals do not. As a result, the likelihood of it happening is not that high, at least under the Moon administration.

Though Japanese experts are generally comfortable with the actions taken by South Korea and the United States to strengthen defenses on the Korean Peninsula, some are concerned by South Korea's growing cruise and ballistic missile capabilities. According to some sources, South Korea has already deployed more than 1,000 cruise and ballistic missiles,<sup>66</sup> and under an agreement with the United States, Seoul can extend the range of its ballistic missiles to 800 kilometers without any limit on payload weight.<sup>67</sup> Missiles with that range could also reach major cities in Japan. South Korea's missile capabilities are clearly not a threat to Japan at this time, given that they are targeted exclusively at North Korea and will be operated under the U.S.-ROK combined forces command. However, if tensions on the peninsula resolve, the continued existence of such capabilities will provoke concern in Japan. Regardless, Japanese officials believe that the South Korean government should explain its ballistic missile capabilities, operational concepts, and strategic rationales more clearly to Japan.

#### **Developing Trilateral Defense Cooperation**

In the face of Japan's potential entanglement in a Korean contingency and the need to support and protect U.S. bases, the preferred strategy for many Japanese analysts is to bolster U.S.-ROK-Japan trilateral defense cooperation. Japanese experts believe this strategy would not only help to enhance Japan's deterrence of North Korea but also keep South Korea more closely allied with the United States.

Japanese experts favor a trilateral defense approach for three primary reasons. First, they believe that enhanced cooperation could lead to improvements in the effectiveness of missile defense systems. Since Japan is now permitted to

The preferred strategy for many Japanese analysts is to bolster U.S.-ROK-Japan trilateral defense cooperation.

exercise the right of collective self-defense, Tokyo would like to participate more closely in intelligence sharing with Washington and Seoul concerning missile defense. Japan recognizes that South Korea is in a better position to detect North Korean missile launches given its numerous radar installations and sensors in the vicinity of North Korean missile launch sites. Thus, missile defense cooperation among South Korea, the United States, and Japan

would greatly enhance Japan's ability to defend itself and, in turn, remain committed to the defense of South Korea even in the face of a potential North Korean attack. South Korea would therefore also be contributing to Japan's defense, making Japan-ROK defense cooperation more reciprocal in the eyes of Japanese experts.

Second, Japan wishes to plan and coordinate noncombatant evacuation operations with South Korea. In response to heightened tensions on the Korean

Peninsula in recent years, Japanese policymakers have expressed an urgent need to make arrangements to secure Japanese citizens living or travelling in South Korea during possible contingencies. Thus far, the South Korean government has not been forthcoming, apparently because temporarily accepting Japanese military transport aircraft in South Korea could create political problems and even discussing such operations could heighten the sense of crisis, possibly damaging the South Korean economy. Yet without standing arrangements for

noncombatant evacuation operations, the Japanese government might opt to order a premature evacuation of Japanese citizens, which would most certainly lead to the exact outcomes South Korea is concerned about.

Third, Japan seeks to strengthen trilateral cooperation around planning, training, and exercises in preparation for a crisis or war. The theory is that unless such cooperation is practiced during peacetime, it will never be effective during real contingencies. Improving the coordination of support and logistics inside the Korean Theater Chinese behavior toward South Korea is clearly aimed at stymying Seoul's potential participation in trilateral defense cooperation.

of Operation will be particularly important. If Japan acquires the ability to conduct strike operations against North Korean missiles and missile sites in wartime, it will be even more imperative for the three countries to jointly plan when and how such capabilities could be utilized.

Beyond these three primary reasons, some Japanese experts believe that improved U.S.-ROK-Japan cooperation could reduce the likelihood of the United States dramatically moderating its defense commitment to South Korea. Although the likelihood remains low, they are somewhat concerned by Trump's isolationist rhetoric and see a trilateral alliance approach as one way to mitigate such sentiments.<sup>68</sup>

Some Japanese experts also believe that improved U.S.-ROK-Japan cooperation could help insulate South Korea from pressures related to great power competition between the United States and China. Even with U.S. and Japanese backing, South Korea has proved to be extremely vulnerable to Chinese pressure, which could become harsher in the future. Japanese analysts worry this could potentially force South Korea to compromise on its security or even become neutral. Although developing a stronger trilateral defense structure might actually invite additional Chinese pressure, Japanese experts believe that, on balance, it would enhance South Korea's ability to stand up to Chinese coercion.

Chinese behavior toward South Korea is clearly aimed at stymying Seoul's potential participation in trilateral defense cooperation. South Korea's important trade relationship with China—12 percent of South Korea's national revenue comes from its exports to China (not including Hong Kong)<sup>69</sup>—gives China considerable leverage, which Beijing is taking advantage of by linking economic and security issues. Faced with strong pressure from China over the THAAD issue, South Korea effectively pledged that it would not allow the United States to deploy additional missile defense assets in South Korea; that it would not become part of the U.S.-led missile defense system; and that it would not allow U.S.-ROK-Japan security cooperation to develop into a tripartite alliance. Although transforming U.S.-ROK-Japan security cooperation into a tripartite alliance mechanism remains unrealistic anyway, the economic realities of China-ROK trade ties and China's intention to prevent further integration have made it difficult for South Korea to work more closely with the United States and Japan, even on lower-level issues.

#### **Looking Beyond the Korean Peninsula**

For Japan, the implications of the evolving security environment around the Korean Peninsula are increasingly inseparable from concerns about maintaining a regional balance of power, especially in the face of a rising China. Japanese security policy reforms are driven by both issues. Tokyo is strengthening defense capabilities through its participation in international joint arms development programs and by allowing for a more expansive role in collective self-defense. It is also working to strengthen its relationship with Washington, including through the revision of the U.S.-Japan Defense Cooperation Guidelines.<sup>71</sup> And Japan is bolstering its security partnerships with other coun-

tries in the region, especially South Korea, Australia, Southeast Asian nations, and India.

Some Japanese experts are considering an alternative approach that delineates regional security responsibilities more clearly.

South Korea holds an important position in Japan's security strategy. South Korea's defense spending increased significantly in the last year.<sup>72</sup> As its military capabilities grow, Japanese experts believe South Korea will be able to effectively deter North Korea and also take on a broader regional security role. However, as noted earlier, South Korean officials have been reticent to strengthen security cooperation with the United States and Japan on missile

defense or noncombatant evacuation operations. And politics in South Korea make it difficult for the South Korean military to engage in trilateral combined planning, exercises, and training. For this reason, the United States and Japan have been working to highlight the importance of Japan's contributions to South Korean security.<sup>73</sup> To this end, both governments organize regular tours for South Korean security policymakers, specialists, and journalists to visit U.S. bases in Japan, including the United Nations Command (Rear) at Yokota Air Base.

Recognizing that trilateral defense cooperation may be unrealistic, some Japanese experts are considering an alternative approach that delineates regional security responsibilities more clearly: for instance, South Korea would play a larger role in countering the North Korean threat, while the United States and Japan would focus primarily on addressing the challenges posed

by China. A role-sharing arrangement like this could make sense, particularly if the strategic environment on the Korean Peninsula remains relatively consistent and North Korea does not seek to realize the most ambitious potential objectives associated with its nuclear weapons development. South Korea could handle—without major support from the United States, let alone Japan—most of the tactical and operational provocations that North Korea might undertake. In fact, most security specialists in Japan believe that South Korea could militarily defeat North Korea even in a large-scale conflict. Of course, the likelihood of such a war breaking out on the Korean Peninsula is low in the first place. However, given how entangled Japanese security is with security on the Korean Peninsula and how U.S.-China strategic competition is likely to grow in the region, such a division in security responsibilities may not work well in practice.

## **Implications for China**

China has long held deep suspicions about U.S. strategic intentions on the Korean Peninsula. Many Chinese experts suspect that the United States' goal is to just keep the North Korean nuclear problem under control, rather than resolve it: Washington would thus have an excuse to maintain its military presence and security alliances in the region, which could be used for other strategic interests, such as containing China.

Fundamental disagreements between mainstream Chinese and U.S. experts contribute to this suspicion. For example, most Chinese experts believe North Korea's nuclear program is primarily aimed at safeguarding regime survival and achieving strategic deterrence. They do not think North Korean leaders have any incentive to use nuclear weapons for purposes other than deterring or retaliating against a major military invasion. They also do not foresee North Korea becoming emboldened to conduct more destabilizing activities at the conventional military level. Therefore, Chinese experts are skeptical of any U.S. assessment that deems strengthening deterrence against North Korea an urgent security issue for the United States and its allies. And they tend to view such U.S. deterrence efforts as potentially driven by hidden objectives.

Chinese experts are generally less skeptical about South Korea's claim that it feels threatened by North Korea's nuclear capabilities. This is partly because China does not see any major South Korean interest in deliberately playing up the North Korean nuclear threat. Nor does it believe that South Korea seeks to contain China. That said, many Chinese experts still dismiss the possibility of North Korea using nuclear weapons against South Korea in the absence of a serious threat or major conflict. They do not believe that deterring North Korea will be a major problem in the future and tend to disagree with South Korean arguments about the necessity of strengthening its deterrence posture.

This skepticism greatly influences how Chinese experts view potential U.S. and South Korean military deployments. Therefore, efforts to prevent China from reacting aggressively to such deployments are likely to remain futile for the foreseeable future. More realistic aims could include gaining a better understanding of Chinese concerns and adopting some targeted measures to mitigate some of them—which, in turn, could help attenuate further deepening of distrust. Stemming the negative action-reaction dynamics between China on one side and the United States and South Korea on the other is becoming an urgent strategic priority for all three countries.

## **Guarding Against a Perceived Military Threat**

China largely views advances in U.S. and South Korean military capabilities as a direct threat to its security. South Korea—in support of its Kill Chain system and KMPR strategy—is developing and deploying advanced weapons for both preemptive and retaliatory strikes. But from China's perspective, some of these weapons exceed the capabilities needed to deter North Korean attacks and could pose a threat to key Chinese targets. Chinese experts most often cite the Hyunmoo-2 ballistic missiles (especially the newest Hyunmoo-2C with a range of up to 800 kilometers) and the Hyunmoo-3C cruise missiles with a range of up to 1,500 kilometers. The latter group of missiles could easily reach major parts of northeastern, northern, and eastern China, includ-

Stemming the negative action-reaction dynamics between China on one side and the United States and South Korea on the other is becoming an urgent strategic priority for all three countries.

ing major cities like Beijing and Shanghai. Also, there are unconfirmed reports that South Korea is developing a Hyunmoo-3D cruise missile with a range approaching 3,000 kilometers—though the rationale for a missile with this range is not yet clear—as well as a Hyunmoo-4 ballistic missile that could deliver a larger payload out to 800 kilometers.<sup>75</sup> Chinese analysts see these developments as cause for even greater concern.

Similarly, China worries that South Korea's enhanced capacity to gather military intelligence will be utilized against not just North Korea but also China (and per-

haps Russia). South Korea is introducing advanced U.S. intelligence gathering platforms, including four RQ-4 Global Hawk unmanned surveillance aircrafts, that could also peek into Chinese territory from a standoff distance. Moreover, intelligence sharing among South Korea, the United States, and Japan is increasing. The three countries signed a trilateral intelligence-sharing pact in 2014 to better monitor North Korean nuclear and missile capabilities; and later, in 2016, South Korea and Japan signed a bilateral agreement to institutionalize intelligence cooperation.

Above all, China views South Korean and U.S. missile defense deployments as the most tangible threat at a strategic level. Many Western analysts believe that China is not genuinely concerned about forward-deployed missile

defense systems such as THAAD.<sup>77</sup> However, this is not the case. Mainstream Chinese experts strongly believe that systems like THAAD pose a real and serious threat to China's key security interests, especially by undermining the credibility of its strategic nuclear deterrent. They believe that the radars of such systems can monitor Chinese airspace and missile tests during peacetime and could track and relay the flight trajectories of Chinese ICBMs to U.S. homeland missile defense systems in the event of a U.S.-China conflict.<sup>78</sup> Although disputed by most Western experts, this technical assessment seriously affects Chinese views of U.S. and South Korean strategic intentions. If the United States and its allies take further steps that result in a capable missile defense against China's strategic nuclear weapons, Chinese experts fear that this may enhance the United States' perception of its relative strength and lead to more intense efforts to coerce China on other strategic issues—such as those related to Taiwan, the South China Sea, and the Diaoyu/Senkaku islands.

China also perceives a direct and growing threat to its maritime interests. As U.S. forces in South Korea have shifted focus from defending the North-South border to establishing a more balanced distribution of capabilities on land and at sea, some Chinese experts worry that this is part of a larger U.S. plan to counter China's maritime military capabilities in the Yellow Sea and the East China Sea.<sup>79</sup> When large-scale military exercises are conducted in Chinese coastal waters, such as the Yellow Sea (the "entrance" to China's heart), China fears that its most strategically important locations—including Beijing and Tianjin—are fully exposed to potential military maneuvers from advanced U.S. surface ships and even aircraft carrier groups. Chinese experts widely interpret such strategic pressure directed at China as a deliberate and hostile signal from the United States and its allies.80

Other Chinese concerns include the use of U.S. military tactics around the Korean Peninsula to interfere in China's domestic affairs, such as those related to the mainland and Taiwan. The United States has long sought to discuss North Korea policy coordination and contingency planning with China. But China continues to decline these requests partially because it does not want the United States to feel that it has the right to conduct similar military interference in other potential regional contingencies, such as one over Taiwan.81 In this sense, Beijing views Washington's possible actions on the Korean Peninsula as potentially threatening to its core security interests over other issues.

A less immediate concern of China's is the U.S.-ROK effort to strengthen extended nuclear deterrence since North Korea's first nuclear test in 2006. On the one hand, many Chinese experts are worried about the reintroduction of U.S. tactical nuclear weapons to the peninsula, as well as the call by some South Korean politicians and ordinary citizens to develop indigenous military nuclear capabilities. Some Chinese experts believe South Korea likely has some interest in obtaining a virtual nuclear capability—not to openly build nuclear weapons but to possess a certain level of technical capability to do so through the acquisition and development of dual-use technologies. On the other hand, many Chinese experts recognize that there are various South Korean domestic and intra-alliance obstacles to such scenarios, at least in the near term.

A large number of Chinese experts believe that it is the United States, rather than South Korea, that has been pushing for the redeployment of U.S. tactical nuclear weapons behind the scenes. Finally, there is a common misunderstanding about the impetus for strengthening U.S.-ROK extended nuclear deterrence. A large number of Chinese experts believe that it is the United States, rather than South Korea, that has been pushing for the redeployment of U.S. tactical nuclear weapons behind the scenes. They believe that the United States has an inherent interest in further enhancing its strategic military superiority in the East Asia region against China and Russia. It is unclear, though, why they think the redeployment would meaningfully enhance the

U.S. nuclear posture and how such weapons might be used against China. However, the prevalence of such concerns points to the degree of China's distrust toward U.S. strategic intentions in the region.

### **Preventing Escalation and Arms Race Dynamics**

More broadly, China worries that some U.S. and South Korean military capabilities and postures will increase the risk of escalation and an arms race in the region, raising the probability of a war occurring on China's doorstep. Despite South Korea's emphasis on the defensive nature of military strategies such as the KAMD and KMPR, some Chinese experts point out the difficulty in distinguishing between defensive and offensive capabilities. In many cases, the same weapons are used for both purposes—preemptive strikes and defense against enemy strikes. For example, the South Korea's Aegis ships reportedly carry AN/SPY-1 radars, SM interceptors, and some Hyunmoo-3B land-attack cruise missiles.82 The radars and interceptors are important elements of the defensive KAMD strategy, whereas the cruise missiles can be used for preemptive strikes against North Korea as part of Kill Chain capabilities. In another example, South Korea's F-15K aircrafts and the soon-to-be-introduced F-35A aircrafts are key components for both the KMPR strategy and the Kill Chain system.<sup>83</sup> Such integration of defensive and offensive weapons could create misunderstanding around South Korea's military intentions and lead to North Korea's overreaction if they were to be deployed in a crisis. And Chinese experts are concerned that such an overreaction could inadvertently escalate the situation. In particular, with the introduction of U.S.-ROK Operations Plan (OPLAN) 5015,84 China worries that the advancement in U.S. and South Korean capabilities and readiness to launch quick attacks and retaliation against North Korea—exacerbated by public statements by South Korean politicians about simulating decapitation operations against the North Korean leadership greatly increases the risk of North Korea taking early countermeasures to carry out a rapid and forceful response. China, whose stated top priority is to prevent war and maintain stability, fears that these developments increase the probability of a small military incident escalating quickly out of control, which would also make it harder for China to help manage future crises in the region.

Regarding the risk of an arms race, Chinese experts generally believe that North Korea does not have plans for building a massive nuclear arsenal. However, the South Korean Kill Chain system and KMPR and KAMD strategies may pose a real threat to the survivability and credibility of North Korea's nuclear deterrent capability, thus driving North Korea to further invest in a better and larger nuclear capability than necessary. At the conventional military level, South Korea's development of increasingly powerful fast-attack conventional weapons may also motivate North Korea to follow suit and pursue similar capabilities. Many Chinese experts worry that such a long-term arms race on the peninsula will spill over and also destabilize China's security environment.

There is also a concern that China itself would be drawn into the arms race. Although there is domestic debate about whether South Korea intends to deliberately help the United States undermine China's key security interests by allowing Washington to deploy missile defense systems like THAAD, most Chinese experts agree that such systems affect China's strategic deterrence capability. Therefore, China would have to make additional investments and further build up its nuclear capabilities regardless of its original intention.

### Counterbalancing the U.S. Alliance System

China has long viewed the U.S.-led security alliance system in East Asia as its greatest geostrategic threat. Therefore, any regional development that might strengthen the U.S. alliance system is viewed with serious concern. In this regard, extended cooperation between the United States and South Korea to enhance their deterrence capabilities against North Korea would raise at least three major issues for China.

First, many Chinese experts believe that such extended cooperation would inevitably increase Seoul's dependency on Washington. For instance, for the Kill Chain system to work effectively, South Korea needs more advanced intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance capabilities and is unlikely to be able to independently acquire them in the near to medium future. And these capabilities will be especially important if North Korea continues to improve the rapid response capability of its missile forces by, for example, putting solidfueled missiles on transporter-erector-launchers. In this situation, South Korea would have to detect a missile attack within one minute of its launch and identify the target within the next minute, as envisioned under the Kill Chain plan.85 Chinese experts worry that South Korea has few other options than to depend on U.S. intelligence sharing.

Similarly, for the KAMD strategy, South Korea already relies heavily on U.S. technologies like the Aegis sea-based system and PAC land-based system

and plans to introduce even more advanced U.S. systems in the future. <sup>86</sup> Aside from the technology itself, Chinese experts believe that other substantial support from the United States will be required, such as peacetime technical assistance and upgrades, logistical maintenance, real-time intelligence sharing, and battlefield command and control management. In the case of the THAAD system, although South Korea sought to reassure China by making a political commitment to never join a U.S.-led regional missile defense network, such a promise does not seem very convincing to many Chinese experts who predict

an inevitable integration of the South Korean and U.S. missile defense systems at the operational level.

They [Chinese experts] believe that with greater control over South Korea's foreign and security policy, the United States may seek to use South Korea in its overall strategy to contain China (and Russia).

Many Chinese experts fear that the United States will increasingly leverage this dependence to influence Seoul's foreign and security policy. For instance, they suspect that Washington deliberately insisted on deploying the THAAD system in South Korea to create a schism between Seoul and Beijing. They believe that with greater control over South Korea's foreign and security policy, the United States may seek to use South Korea in its overall strategy to contain China (and

Russia).<sup>87</sup> Because of the perceived impact THAAD could have on a U.S.-China regional conflict, some Chinese experts fear that, ultimately, Beijing might have to conduct military preparations to strike THAAD systems in South Korea. Such preparations would inevitably damage the Sino-ROK relationship, and Chinese experts would rather see Beijing deepen security cooperation between China and South Korea to maintain regional peace and stability.

Second, some Chinese experts believe that recent U.S. efforts to strengthen its security alliance with South Korea are motivated by broader interests—such as maintaining the United States' image as a dominant power in the Asia Pacific region. In their view, the United States has conducted massive military exercises near the peninsula not only to answer North Korean provocations but also to demonstrate its unmatched military power to other countries in the region. Such a zero-sum approach to China's relationship with the U.S.-led alliance seems popular among Chinese experts.

Chinese experts are particularly concerned about the impact of a stronger U.S.-ROK security alliance on other neutral countries. On one hand, China is South Korea's most important trading partner, and Chinese analysts believe that Seoul has benefited considerably from its close economic relationship with Beijing. On the other hand, South Korea's strong security cooperation with the United States on missile defense undermines China's key security interests. Thus, in response to the THAAD deployment, Beijing sent a strong message to other regional countries that they cannot benefit from close economic ties with China and also work with the United States on military and security issues as a counterbalance.

Third, some Chinese experts worry that stronger U.S.-ROK security cooperation will lead to a de facto trilateral security alliance among Washington, Seoul, and Tokyo. Japan and South Korea already operate many similar defense platforms purchased from the United States, including advanced UAVs, fighter jets, and various missile defense systems. In some cases, Japan has played an important role in developing technologies such as the SM-3 missile defense

system that South Korea is reportedly considering.88 Such common military hardware and technologies would provide a solid technical and operational basis for a NATOlike trilateral security alliance, and Chinese experts fear that it would strengthen Tokyo's role in regional security and help Japan's strategic transition into a "normal" military power.

They also worry that South Korea's development of long-range strike weapons could directly motivate Japan to augment its own strike capabilities. Japanese policymakers may have reservations about South Korea obtaining ballistic missiles and medium-range cruise missiles

due to the troublesome historical relationship between Seoul and Tokyo. More importantly, Tokyo may simply be encouraged by Seoul's successful acquisition of such capabilities and become more determined to acquire them as well. Given China's long-existing distrust of Japan, this scenario would likely exacerbate Beijing's concern about a remilitarized Japan and cause China to readjust its future security policy planning accordingly.

**Taking Active Measures** 

China is already responding to some of these issues. The most striking example, as noted earlier, is China's strong retaliation against deployment of the THAAD system in South Korea. The tug of war between Beijing and Seoul eased after the Moon administration promised not to join the U.S.-led missile defense network, deploy additional THAAD batteries, or form a trilateral alliance with Washington and Tokyo. With this agreement, Seoul managed to retain the existing deployed THAAD battery base and Beijing decided to move on. While this seems to be a satisfactory outcome, China's perception about the negative impact of THAAD on its security has not changed. Chinese experts generally believe that Beijing made this political decision—and major concession—to avoid further damaging its political relationship with Seoul. They have since widely recommended strengthening China's strategic deterrent and long-range strike capabilities to neutralize the impact of THAAD—for example, by enlarging China's existing nuclear and missile arsenals and developing more advanced countermeasures against missile defense, including more sophisticated warhead penetration aid and hypersonic vehicle technologies.

In response to the THAAD deployment, Beijing sent a strong message to other regional countries that they cannot benefit from close economic ties with China and also work with the United States on military and security issues as a counterbalance.

The previous Chinese campaign to impose political and economic pressure on South Korea over THAAD did not produce the desired outcome. Without openly acknowledging the policy failure, some Chinese experts seem to now believe that, in a future similar dispute, instead of engaging the other parties to take China's concerns into proper account, China should consider taking direct and strong military countermeasures, such as developing and deploying more threatening systems. In other words, it should force the other parties to come to China for serious negotiations.

It is uncertain how widespread or influential this thinking is at the government level, but there is a clear trend to emphasize self-confidence in China's own policy practice and to shift toward a more assertive foreign policy. Enhancing China's leadership role in regional and global affairs has become an unequivocally expressed goal. In the meantime, the United States, under the Trump administration, has started to systematically change its strategic orientation toward China and to designate it as a major rival and the biggest long-term geostrategic threat.

For the foreseeable future, China is likely to respond particularly strongly to at least four U.S.-ROK military deterrence options. First is the introduction of missile defense systems that could be perceived as capable of undermining China's strategic deterrent capabilities. Second is the deployment to the Korean theater of so-called strategic U.S. military platforms, such as aircraft carriers, nuclear submarines, and strategic bombers; the reintroduction of U.S. tactical nuclear weapons to the peninsula would probably cause the most acute form of anxiety. Third is the integration of advanced intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance capabilities that could look deep into China. And fourth is any military option that would contribute to a de facto trilateral security alliance among Seoul, Washington, and Tokyo. All these options could trigger a Chinese response and would complicate U.S.-China strategic stability. In contrast, U.S.-ROK cooperation to enhance deterrence of North Korean tactical provocations and conflict escalation would be less likely to exacerbate Chinese concerns.

# **Policy Recommendations**

Despite the de-escalation of tensions since the beginning of 2018, the chances of North Korea voluntarily giving up its existing nuclear capabilities in the foreseeable future remain low. Perhaps protracted negotiations will bring a welcome stability, and ultimately a road to peace, but pending such a hopeful future, deterrence will remain the dominant security feature in the region. If that assumption holds, the THAAD dispute represents the beginning of a new security era in East Asia, in which North Korea's nuclear capability increasingly exacerbates serious security dilemmas for the United States, China, South Korea, and Japan. These countries must urgently work to simultaneously deter

a nuclear-capable North Korea from conducting destabilizing activities, prevent negative action-reaction cycles, and reduce the existing distrust among each other.

The expert communities in these countries are generally in agreement about North Korea's existing technical capabilities but not the likely trajectory of its future capabilities. There is even more debate about what objectives North Korea may seek to achieve with its nuclear weapons in the years and decades ahead. To ensure effective coordination and cooperation—and more importantly, mitigate existing security spirals—experts need to develop a common

understanding of the likely threats and how they might manifest. In this regard, it would be highly valuable for South Korea and the United States to jointly reach out to China and share assessments and analysis of North Korea's nuclear objectives. This direct coordination could help bridge gaps in perception that would otherwise deepen mutual distrust and disagreement over how to respond to North Korea's behavior.

Among the response options discussed in this paper, some carry higher political or economic costs and all come with considerable trade-offs in terms of effectiveness, escalation risks, and regional impact. Military

capabilities that can strengthen interwar deterrence and improve escalation management may undermine general deterrence in peacetime. Other efforts to improve certain military capabilities can introduce new domestic political or intra-alliance challenges, which, in turn, could undermine the overall credibility of deterrence. In evaluating the challenges associated with these options, the United States and South Korea must reach shared understandings and set clear priorities about potential North Korean behavior and the broader regional security environment. This will be essential to avoid miscalculations and worst-case escalatory responses.

The United States and South Korea should be wary of adopting offensive weapon systems that could contribute to both preemptive and retaliatory strikes. Such actions create ambiguity and potentially encourage North Korea to adopt more escalatory military postures or to invest in more asymmetrical capabilities in the long run. Similarly, future efforts to strengthen nuclear deterrence—especially through reintroducing U.S. tactical nuclear weapons to the peninsula or establishing some nuclear-sharing arrangement with South Korea—would have broad and long-term effects on the region. China would believe the goal of such actions to be much broader and therefore view them as a threat to its interests. Given the associated risks, these two options to enhance security cooperation should be last on the list for consideration.

The pervasive regional security tension between Japan and China and the growing U.S.-China great power competition also impact how officials in

To ensure effective coordination and cooperation—and more importantly, mitigate existing security spirals experts need to develop a common understanding of the likely threats and how they might manifest.

Beijing and Tokyo view events on the Korean Peninsula. From Tokyo's perspective, keeping the United States deeply integrated in the regional security environment and maintaining the credibility of extended nuclear deterrence are primary objectives. Japan thus favors measures that increase trilateral defense cooperation or contribute to some regional security division of responsibility. Yet, any movement toward trilateral defense cooperation would cause great concern in Beijing, where policymakers perceive exaggerated reactions by the United States to the North Korean threat as an excuse to augment the U.S. regional alliance network for the purpose of containing China. These perceptions serve as a reminder that the competition for power and influence along the traditional line of political ideologies and geostrategic interests is endemic to East Asia.

The THAAD dispute illustrates how existing political distrust could seriously influence Chinese understanding of relatively neutral and technical issues and, in turn, how technical misperceptions could then contribute to even greater political distrust. When the United States, South Korea, and/or

As efforts to negotiate and implement a denuclearization agreement with North Korea get under way, it is imperative that Seoul, Washington, Tokyo, and Beijing develop a more lasting framework for cross-regional dialogue.

Japan take additional steps to enhance deterrence capabilities against North Korea, opportunities abound for similar or even worse misperceptions to emerge—and China probably would take stronger retaliatory measures in the future. Such long-standing distrust is a reality to be faced and managed but will not be resolved overnight. Formal regional dialogues, when they happen, often paper over such deep-seated issues. Thus, a realistic goal for regional track 1.5 or track 2 dialogues is to deepen the understanding of technical and security concerns among the parties to better predict when and how tensions might manifest. And to help avoid negative outcomes based on

worst-case assumptions, regional experts could identify potential dispositive actions or information that could be incorporated into formal discussions or other confidence-building steps.

Against the background of rising major power rivalry, how to effectively deter a nuclear-capable North Korea is becoming increasingly complex and requires thinking far beyond isolated military matters. The THAAD episode could be a harbinger of a future in which rising insecurity on the Korean Peninsula spills over into the whole of East Asia. But that future is not determined. As efforts to negotiate and implement a denuclearization agreement with North Korea get under way, it is imperative that Seoul, Washington, Tokyo, and Beijing develop a more lasting framework for cross-regional dialogue. Addressing the interwoven regional and strategic challenges will help to avoid or mitigate future conflict in the region.

# **Notes**

- See "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hong Lei's Regular Press Conference on February 15, 2016," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, February 15, 2016, http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665 401/t1340636.shtml.
- 2 Park Se-hoe, "한국을 '소국' 중국을 '대국'으로 표현한 중국 외교부 발언" [China calls itself a 'great power' while calling South Korea a 'small country'], Huffington Post Korea, January 6, 2017, https://www.huffingtonpost .kr/2017/01/06/story\_n\_13989238.html.
- 3 Kwon Soo-hyun, "中 '한국 단체관광 금지' 개시에 여행주 동반하락" [S. Korea tourism stock market vigilant as China's travel ban takes effect], Yonhap News Agency, March 15, 2017, http://www.yonhapnews.co.kr/bulletin/2017/03/15/0 200000000AKR20170315054900008.HTML?input=1195m.
- 4 Choi Hyun-suk, "中보복 한식당·항공업계로 확산···롯데마트 99곳중 절 반 문닫아" [Chinese retaliation against S. Korea extends to restaurants and airline business . . . the half out of 99 Lotte Marts closed], Yonhap News Agency, March 8, 2017, http://www.yonhapnews.co.kr/bulletin/2017/03/08/0200000000A KR20170308177600074.HTML?input=1195m.
- 5 Kim So-youn and Cho Kye-wan, "South Korean Companies Suffering Heavy Losses Due to THAAD Retaliation," *Hankyoreh*, September 19, 2017, http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_international/811619.html.
- 6 Lee Boo-hyeong, Han Jae-jin, and Cheon Yong-chan, "최근 한중 상호간 경제 손실 점검과 대응방안" [The assessment on South Korea's economic loss due to China's THAAD retaliation and the possible counterplan], Hyundai Research Institute, *Current Issue and Assignment* 17, no. 10 (2017); and Eun-Young Jeong, "South Korea's Companies Eager for End to Costly Spat With China," *Wall Street Journal*, November 1, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/south-koreas-companies-eager-for-end-to-costly-spat-with-china-1509544012.
- 7 Park Byong-su, "South Korea's 'Three No's' Announcement Key to Restoring Relations With China," *Hankyoreh*, November 2, 2017, http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_international/817213.html.
- 8 Joby Warrick, Ellen Nakashima, and Anna Fifield, "North Korea Now Making Missile-Ready Nuclear Weapons, U.S. Analysts Say," *Washington Post*, August 8, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/north-korea-now-making-missile-ready-nuclear-weapons-us-analysts-say/2017/08/08/e14b882a-7b6b-11e7-9d08-b79f191668ed\_story.html?utm\_term=.b2cab5c8972a.
- 9 Jeffrey Lewis, "Welcome to the Thermonuclear Club, North Korea!," *Foreign Policy*, September 4, 2017, http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/09/04/welcome-to-the-thermonuclear-club-north-korea/.
- 10 Siegfried S. Hecker, Chaim Braun, and Chris Lawrence, "North Korea's Stockpiles of Fissile Material," *Korea Observer* 47, no. 4 (2016).

- 11 Siegfried S. Hecker, "What We Really Know About North Korea's Nuclear Weapons," *Foreign Affairs*, December 4, 2017, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/north-korea/2017-12-04/what-we-really-know-about-north-koreas-nuclear-weapons.
- 12 See for instance, Narushige Michishita, "Japan and South Korea, the Friendly Foes of East Asia," *New York Times*, February 9, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/09/opinion/japan-south-korea-friendly.html.
- 13 "2016 Defense White Paper," Ministry of National Defense of the Republic of Korea, 2017.
- 14 Ankit Panda, "U.S. Intelligence: North Korea May Already Be Annually Accruing Enough Fissile Material for 12 Nuclear Weapons," *Diplomat*, August 09, 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/08/us-intelligence-north-korea-may-already-be-annually-accruing-enough-fissile-material-for-12-nuclear-weapons/.
- 15 Hearing to Consider the Nomination of General Joseph F. Dunford, Jr., USMC, for Reappointment to the Grade of General and Reappointment to be Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff (2017) (responses of General Joseph F. Dunford to questions by members of the U.S. Senate Committee on Armed Services, September 26, 2017), https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/hearings/17-09-26-nomination\_--dunford.
- 16 Joseph S. Bermudez Jr., "North Korea Continues Work on Second Barge Used for SLBM Testing," 38 North, September 28, 2017, http://www.38north.org/2017/09 /nampo092817/; and Ankit Panda, "The Sinpo-C-Class: A New North Korean Ballistic Missile Submarine Is Under Construction," Diplomat, October 18, 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/10/the-sinpo-c-class-a-new-north-korean-ballistic -missile-submarine-is-under-construction/.
- 17 "Kim Jong Un Orders Nuclear Strike Means to Be Ready for Action," Xinhua News Agency, March 11, 2016, http://china.org.cn/world/2016-03/11/content\_37995162.htm.
- 18 Anna Fifield, "N. Korea Launches Another Salvo of Missiles, Defying International Condemnation," *Washington Post*, June 7, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/north-korea-fires-another-salvo-of-missiles-defying-international-condemnation/2017/06/07/7d8b8ff2-4bdb-11e7-b69d-c158df3149e9\_story.html?utm\_term=.1a2a5e8f4295.
- 19 U.S. Department of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," Report to Congress, 2017, p. 4, https:// media.defense.gov/2018/May/22/2001920587/-1/-1/1/REPORT-TO-CONGRESS -MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE -DEMOCRATIC-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-KOREA-2017.PDF.
- 20 This paper mostly sets aside internal aims that might be supported by the nuclear weapons program, such as offsetting conventional military weakness as part of the byungjin strategy of nuclear and economic development.
- 21 See the discussion in U.S. Department of Defense, "Military and Security Developments Involving the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," 5–6.
- 22 David Brunnstrom and Warren Strobel, "CIA Believes North Korea Weapons Aimed at Coercion, Not Just Defense: Pompeo," Reuters, January 23, 2018, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-missiles-cia/cia-believes-north-korea-weapons-aimed-at-coercion-not-just-defense-pompeo-idUSKBN1FC2EZ.
- 23 Korean Central News Agency (KCNA), "U.S. Provocation Will Face Great War for Korea's Reunification," *Rodong Sinmun*, April 22, 2017, http://www.rodong.rep.kp/en/index.php?strPageID=SF01\_02\_01&newsID=2017-04-24-0012.
- 24 Some analyses suggest that North Korea's conventional forces are experiencing significant decay and degradation. See for example, "How North Korea Would Retaliate," Stratfor, January 5, 2017, https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/how-north-korea-would-retaliate. Along these lines, a 2017 U.S. Defense Department report assessed, "Although a few weapon systems are based on modern technology, the KPA [Korean People's Army] has not kept pace with regional military developments." See U.S. Department of Defense, "Military and Security Developments

- Involving the Democratic People's Republic of Korea," 10.
- 25 "Disarmament and Peace Institute of Foreign Ministry on Validity of DPRK's Principled Stand to Defend Peace and Stability," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the DPRK, May 5, 2017, http://dprk-doc.com/en/archives/1023.
- 26 "Joint Statement of the Fourth Round of the Six-Party Talks," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, September 19, 2005, https://www.state.gov /p/eap/regional/c15455.htm.
- 27 "DPRK Will Not Flinch From Bolstering Nuclear Force: DPRK Representative to UN," Rodong Sinmun, October 11, 2017, http://www.rodong.rep.kp/en/index.ph p?strPageID=SF01\_02\_01&newsID=2017-10-11-0014; "U.S. Should Recognize Entity of DPRK as Nuclear Weapons State," Rodong Sinmun, November 15, 2017, http://www.rodong.rep.kp/en/index.php?strPageID=SF01\_02\_01&news ID=2017-11-16-0006.
- "Statement of DPRK Foreign Ministry Spokesman," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the DPRK, December 24, 2017; and "Press Release of DPRK Mission on Sanctions," KCNA, November 5, 2017.
- 29 "Xi Jinping, Kim Jong Un Hold Talks in Beijing," Xinhua, March 28, 2018, http:// www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-03/28/c\_137070598.htm.
- 30 The term was popularized by Glenn Snyder; see also Vipin Narang, Nuclear Strategy in the Modern Era (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2014).
- 31 "DPRK Government Statement on Successful Test-Fire of New-Type ICBM," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the DPRK, November 29, 2017, https://exploredprk .com/press/dprk-govt-statement-on-successful-test-fire-of-new-type-icbm/.
- 32 "Nuclear Force of DPRK Is Powerful Weapon for Defending Peace," Rodong Sinmun, February 23, 2018, http://www.oananews.org/content/news/politics/nuclear-force -dprk-powerful-weapon-defending-peace-rodong-sinmun; and "Nukes of Aggression Generate Access to Nuclear Weapons of Justice," KCNA, February 7, 2017.
- 33 Narushige Michishita, North Korea's Military-Diplomatic Campaigns, 1966–2008 (London: Routledge, 2009).
- 34 "7th Anniversary of Victory in Yonpyong Island Shelling Marked," KCNA, November 24, 2017.
- 35 "N. Korea Is Hell-Bent on Using Its Nukes," Chosun Ilbo, July 21, 2016, http:// english.chosun.com/site/data/html dir/2016/07/21/2016072101309.html.
- 36 Felicia Schwartz, "South Korean Opposition Leader Presses U.S. for Nuclear Weapons," Wall Street Journal, October 25, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles /south-korean-opposition-leader-presses-u-s-for-nuclear-weapons-1508962935; and Park Young-hwan, "Hong Joon-pyo, 'U.S. Officials Reluctant to Answer Demand for Redeployment of Tactical Nuclear Weapons," Kyunghyang Shinmun, October 27, 2017, http://english.khan.co.kr/khan\_art\_view.html?code=710100&artid=20171027 1449417.
- 37 "Rodong Sinmun Hails Successful Test-Fire of Hwasong-15," KCNA, November 30, 2017, http://www.oananews.org/content/news/politics/rodong-sinmun-hails-successful -test-fire-hwasong-15.
- 38 "Kim Jong Un's Will for National Reunification," KCNA, January 13, 2018; and "Steadfast Is DPRK's Will for Peace and Reunification," KCNA, February 28, 2018.
- 39 Mark S. Bell, "Beyond Emboldenment: How Acquiring Nuclear Weapons Can Change Foreign Policy," International Security 40, no. 1 (Summer 2015): 87–119.
- 40 Michishita, North Korea's Military-Diplomatic Campaigns; and Van Jackson, Rival Reputations: Coercion and Credibility in U.S.-North Korea Relations (London: Cambridge University Press, 2016).
- 41 Michishita, North Korea's Military-Diplomatic Campaigns.
- 42 Van Jackson, "Why Mattis Versus Kim Jong-Un Will End Badly for Us All," War on the Rocks, April 20, 2017, https://warontherocks.com/2017/04/why-mattis-versus

- -kim-jong-un-will-end-badly-for-us-all/.
- 43 Michishita, North Korea's Military-Diplomatic Campaigns.
- 44 Forrest E. Morgan, et al., *Dangerous Thresholds: Managing Escalation in the 21st Century* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2008), 15.
- 45 David Ochmanek and Lowell H. Schwartz, The Challenge of Nuclear-Armed Regional Adversaries (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2008), 42.
- 46 Vipin Narang, "Why Kim Jong Un Wouldn't Be Irrational to Use Nuclear Weapons First," Washington Post, September 8, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/why-kim-jong-un-wouldnt-be-irrational-to-use-a-nuclear-bomb-first/2017/09/08/a9d36ca4-934f-11e7-aace-04b862b2b3f3\_story.html?utm\_term=.6d9683978876; and Toshi Yoshihara and James R. Holmes, eds., Strategy in the Second Nuclear Age: Power, Ambition, and the Ultimate Weapon (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2012).
- 47 "연합사령관 "한미, 北미사일 대응 '4D 전략' 수립" [Commander of the U.S.-ROK combined forces announces '4D strategy' that counters N. Korea's missile attack], Yonhap News Agency, November 25, 2013, http://www.yonhapnews.co.kr/politics/2013/11/25/0521000000AKR20131125082100043.HTML.
- 48 "Joint Statement for the Inaugural Meeting of the Extended Deterrence Strategy and Consultation Group," U.S. Department of Defense, December 20, 2015, https://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/Joint-Statement-for-the-Inaugural-Meeting -of-the-Extended-Deterrence-Strategy-and-Consultation-Group.pdf.
- 49 Cheon Seong Whun, "Managing a Nuclear-Armed North Korea: A Grand Strategy for a Denuclearized and Peacefully Unified Korea," Asian Institute for Policy Studies Issue Briefs, September 15, 2017, http://en.asaninst.org/contents/managing -a-nuclear-armed-north-korea-a-grand-strategy-for-a-denuclearized-and-peacefully -unified-korea/.
- 50 Vince A. Manzo and John K. Warden, "The Least Bad Option: Damage Limitation and US. Deterrence Strategy Toward North Korea," Texas National Security Review Policy Roundtable, February 7, 2018, https://tnsr.org/roundtable/policy-roundtable-good-choices-comes-north-korea/#essay6.
- 51 Van Jackson, "Policy Roundtable: Are There Any Good Choices When It Comes to North Korea?: Introduction," Texas National Security Review Policy Roundtable, February 7, 2018, https://tnsr.org/roundtable/policy-roundtable-good-choices -comes-north-korea/#intro; and Joshua Rovner, "After Proliferation: Deterrence Theory and Emerging Nuclear Powers," in Strategy in the Second Nuclear Age, edited by Toshi Yoshihara and James R. Holmes (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2012), 28–29.
- 52 Ibid, 29.
- 53 See Brad Roberts, *The Case for U.S. Nuclear Weapons in the 21st Century* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2015), 205.
- 54 Shinichi Akiyama, "Misairu Bouei, Seibihi Ruikei, 18-nendo Yosanande 2-choen Toppa-e [Cumulative procurement cost for missile defense will exceed 2 trillion yen with the FY2018 budget proposal]," *Mainichi Shimbun*, December 13, 2017, https://mainichi.jp/articles/20171213/k00/00m/010/198000c.
- 55 "The Guidelines for Japan-U.S. Defense Cooperation," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 2014, http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/n-america/us/security/guideline2.html; and "The Guidelines for Japan-U.S. Defense Cooperation: Functions and Fields and Examples of Items of Cooperation in Situations in Areas Surrounding Japan (Annex)," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 2014, http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/n-america/us/security/item.html.
- 56 Jonathan Soble, "Japan's Parliament Approves Overseas Combat Role for Military," New York Times, September 18, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/19/world

- /asia/japan-parliament-passes-legislation-combat-role-for-military.html.
- 57 Gerhard Peters and John T. Woolley, "Richard Nixon: Joint Statement Following Discussions With Prime Minister Sato of Japan," November 21, 1969, American Presidency Project, http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=2334; and "Prime Minister Sato's Speech at National Press Club," January 12, 1965, http://www3 .grips.ac.jp/-kitaoka/2011winter/2011gng04reffinalized.pdf, 6-7.
- 58 Shinzo Abe's remarks made in the Diet session, in "Sangiin Yosan Iinkai Kaigiroku Dai 1-gou" [House of Councilors Budget Committee Proceedings, No. 1], July 15, 2014, http://kokkai.ndl.go.jp/SENTAKU/sangiin/186/0014/18607150014001.pdf, 39.
- 59 "Abe Shushou, 'Zainichi Beigun, Nihon-no Ryoukainaku Kankokuni Ikenai [Prime Minister Abe: 'The U.S. forces in Japan will not be able to come to help South Korea without Japan's approval'], Joongang Ilbo, July 17, 2014, http://japanese.joins.com /article/827/187827.html.
- 60 "Defense Programs and Budget of Japan 2018: Overview of FY2018 Budget," Ministry of Defense of Japan, December 2017, 12, http://www.mod.go.jp/e/d \_budget/pdf/300329.pdf.
- 61 "Japan's Visions for Future Security and Defense Capabilities in the New Era: Toward a Peace-Creating Nation," Council on Security and Defense Capabilities in the New Era, August 2010, 29, http://www.kantei.go.jp/jp/singi/shin-ampobouei2010/houkoku syo\_e.pdf.
- 62 Mike Yeo, "Japan Confirms Long-Range Missile Interest in an About-Face," Defense News, December 11, 2017, https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific/2017/12 /11/japan-confirms-long-range-missile-interest-in-an-about-face/.
- 63 Security specialists are divided on how serious this problem will become. One Japanese government official argued that while there is a risk of U.S. counter-missile efforts getting diverted away from the missiles targeted at Japan, it is not a serious problem. U.S. forces and bases in Japan are so important that the United States will never be able to divert its attention away from Japan in any meaningful matter. Others were less sanguine about the situation.
- 64 "Tekikichi Kougeki Nouryoku Hoyuu, Sanseihaga Uwamawaru; Kakutou Shijisoubetsudemo Itteiwariaiga Sansei" [Majority of Japanese citizens supports acquisition of strike capabilities; certain percentage of people favors the idea regardless of their political party preference], Sankei News, September 18, 2017, http://www .sankei.com/politics/news/170918/plt1709180034-n1.html.
- 65 Masakatsu Ota, "Japan, U.S. Enhanced 'Nuclear Bond' Via Under-the-table Discussions," Kyodo News, March 30, 2018, https://english.kyodonews.net/news /2018/03/9cbb30ea7c89-corrected-japan-us-enhanced-nuclear-bond-via-under-the -table-discussions.html.
- 66 Narushige Michishita's interview with a South Korean defense specialist, Seoul, July 14, 2017.
- 67 Franz-Stefan Gady, "Trump, Moon Reach Final Agreement to Scrap Warhead Limits for Ballistic Missiles," Diplomat, November 8, 2017, https://thediplomat.com/2017/11 /trump-moon-reach-final-agreement-to-scrap-warhead-limits-for-ballistic-missiles/.
- 68 This sentiment runs contrary to some academic studies that find stronger ROK-Japan ties during periods of relative U.S. disinterest in the region, while greater U.S. attention correlates with periods of ROK-Japan discord. Victor D. Cha, Alignment Despite Antagonism: The U.S.-Korea-Japan Security Triangle (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 1999).
- 69 "South Korea (KOR): Exports, Imports, and Trade Partners," Observatory of Economic Complexity, https://atlas.media.mit.edu/en/profile/country/kor/.
- 70 Byong-su, "South Korea's 'Three No's' Announcement Key to Restoring Relations With China."
- 71 Yuki Tatsumi, "4 Takeaways From the New U.S.-Japan Defense Guidelines," Diplomat, April 29, 2015, https://thediplomat.com/2015/04/4-takeaways-from-the

- -new-us-japan-defense-guidelines/.
- 72 Park Byong-su, "South Korean Defense Spending to Increase by 7% to \$39.7 Billion," *Hankyoreh*, December 7, 2017, http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e\_national/822529.html.
- 73 Narushige Michishita, "Japan and South Korea, the Friendly Foes of East Asia," *New York Times*, February 9, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/09/opinion/japan-south-korea-friendly.html.
- 74 Franz-Stefan Gady, "South Korea to Add More Missiles Capable of Hitting All of North Korea," *Diplomat*, August 19, 2016, https://thediplomat.com/2016/08/south-korea-to-add-more-missiles-capable-of-hitting-all-of-north-korea/.
- 75 "Hyunmoo-3 Missile," Missile Threat, CSIS Missile Defense Project, Center for Strategic and International Studies, https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/hyunmoo-3-abc/#en-2979-12; and Kang Jeong-gyu, "軍 "현무-4, SLBM 개발"...북핵 대응 미사일 전력 강화" [S. Korean military is developing Hyunmoo-4 missile and SLBM to confront North Korea's nuclear threat], *YTN*, October 19, 2017, http://www.ytn.co.kr/\_ln/0101\_201710192216128645.
- 76 "美国向韩国出售"全球鹰"可监控中朝日" [U.S. selling global hawk to South Korea, capable of monitoring China, North Korea, and Japan], People's Network, August 20, 2008, http://military.people.com.cn/GB/42963/52991/7694851.html.
- Jim Mattis and Rex Tillerson, "We're Holding Pyongyang to Account," Wall Street Journal, August 13, 2017, https://www.wsj.com/articles/were-holding-pyongyang-to-account-1502660253.
- 78 Gaoyue Fan, "韩国部署"萨德"弊大于利" [THAAD in ROK: Potential harm outweighs benefits], China-US Focus, April 13, 2016, http://cn.chinausfocus.com/peace-security/20160413/4811.html; Liu Chong, "美国酝酿在韩部署"萨德"系统问题辨析" [U.S. concerning over the deployment of THAAD in South Korea], China Institutes of Contemporary International Relations, no. 5 (2015); and Riqiang Wu, "美国要在韩国部署"萨德, 对中国国家安全会有哪些影响?" [U.S. to deploy THAAD in South Korea: Implications for China's National Security], Tengxun Jiangwutang, February 14, 2016, http://www.globalview.cn/html/military/info\_9055.html.
- 79 Peng Shen and Xin Hua, "美日、美韩同盟强化的现状与比较" [Current status and comparison of the strenghening of U.S.-Japan and U.S.-ROK alliances], *Contemporary World*, no. 11 (2016); and Ying Wen, "美韩军演, 目标何在" [The objectives of U.S.-ROK military exercises], *Corps Construction*, no. 8 (2010).
- 80 Xiao Zhang and Liyan Sun, "加强中韩安全合作的分析与对策" [Analysis and policy recommendations for strenghening China-ROK security cooperation], *China Economic & Trade Herald*, no. 2 (2015).
- 81 Keyu Gong, "中国对美韩同盟的认识与新安全观" [Chinese understanding of the U.S.-ROK alliance and China's new security concepts], *Journal of Northeast Asia Studies*, no. 5 (2012).
- 82 "Sejong the Great Class," *Military Today*, http://www.military-today.com/navy/sejong\_the\_great\_class.htm.
- 83 Zhihui Pang and Wenjiang Zhang, "韩国"三轴作战系统"力量建设解析" [Analysis of South Korea's three axis combat system capability development], *International Research Reference*, no. 7 (2017).
- 84 Zhixin Li, "先发制人: 美韩军演的突出特点" [Preemption: key characteristic of U.S.-ROK military exercises], *China Youth Daily*, September 07, 2017, http://www.chinanews.com/mil/2017/09-07/8324502.shtml.
- 85 Ke Tang and Zhiguo Zhao, "韩军 "杀伤链" 系统评析" [Assessment of the South Korean military's Kill Chain system], *International Research Reference*, no. 12 (2017); and Patrick M. Cronin and Moon-young Kim Jun, "A Window of Vulnerability: Rethinking the Defense of the Korean Peninsula," *International Journal of Korean Studies* 18, no. 2 (2014).

- 86 Jeff Jeong, "Seoul to Order New PAC-3 Interceptors to Counter North Korea," Defense News, February 19, 2018, https://www.defensenews.com/global/asia-pacific /2018/02/19/seoul-to-order-new-pac-3-interceptors-to-counter-north-korea/.
- 87 Rui Guo and Honghong Su, "美韩同盟的再强化与中国的战略应对" [Further strengthening of U.S.-ROK alliance and China's strategic response], South Korea Research Forum, no. 2 (2016).
- 88 Ankit Panda, "After THAAD, What's Next in South Korea's Missile Defense Plans?," Diplomat, August 16, 2016, https://thediplomat.com/2016/08/after-thaad -whats-next-in-south-koreas-missile-defense-plans/.

# **Carnegie Endowment for International Peace**

The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace is a unique global network of policy research centers in Russia, China, Europe, the Middle East, India, and the United States. Our mission, dating back more than a century, is to advance peace through analysis and development of fresh policy ideas and direct engagement and collaboration with decisionmakers in government, business, and civil society. Working together, our centers bring the inestimable benefit of multiple national viewpoints to bilateral, regional, and global issues.

The Carnegie Nuclear Policy Program works to strengthen international security by diagnosing acute nuclear risks, informing debates on solutions, and engaging international actors to effect change. Its multinational team, which provides unmatched on-the-ground knowledge and has access to the highest levels of government in key states, is uniquely able to both develop innovative policy approaches and influence decisionmakers on deterrence, disarmament, nonproliferation, nuclear security, and nuclear energy issues."

# THE GLOBAL THINK TANK

